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Univ. Center Committee Rostropovich Honored by GU 
by Val Rehman 
HOY A Edltor-in-Chie( 

"Music was r.e1atively easy for me. I 
truly didn't have 10 fight very hard 
with it. My establishment of myself as 
a human being was much more dif
ficult," said world-renowned cellist 
\'Istislav Rostropovich, upon being 
presented with an honorary degret; by 
thc Universiv last week. 

Speaking -mostly through an inter
preter. Rostropovich told the large 
crowd at the Gaston Hall ceremony: 
"In our large home (the world), each 
life should be equal to every ot her, no 
matter who the person is. It is terrible 
to know that when boat people die, the 
world speaks about it in generalities. 
We do not speak about the death of 
each person. The whole world must 
make its goal the establishment of 
equality ... only then will there be true 
ustice," he said. 

Rostropovich, who is the conductor 
the National Symphony Orche~tra, 

granted permission by the Soviet 
where he had been an 

,,'-""v"~ .. proponent of human rights, 
to the U.S. a year and a 

f ago. In 1970, he was persecuted 
giving shelter to Soviet di'isident 

Solzenhit~yn and for 
ng a letter to four of the leading 

publications, which was not 
ted, The letter said, "Every man 

have the right to think in
Irl,en,>ncl"ntly without fear and to ex

his opinion ahout what he 
what he has per'ionally thought 

experienced, and not only to. ex-
press with slight variation the opinion 
that has been inculcated in him." 

In his Gaston Hall remarks, 
said. "I think one of the 

important things in life is never 
separarte what you do from what 

feel. Your profesion must never 
with your humanity. One's 

'n"nf,e«';nn should be a mirror of one's 
man qualities." 
"My first blow," the musician said,. 

e when the people I loved 
limit were harrassed by the 

t. I hadn't the strength to 
, 'You mustn't do that.' 

"Then I had the human feeling that 
mustn't stay silent. I asked myself, 

hat right have I to stay silent while 
hers suffer?' 
"I then made the most important 

in my life, and I decided to write 
an open letter to the world so everyone 

fj],on Wrlghl-L'nl,cr<,ll) Photo 

National Symphon} Conductur and world-renowned cellist Mstislav 
Rostropovich recieyes a eongratulatury buss from Washington Post Music Critic 
Paul Hume after recieving the honorary degree (Doctor of Humane Letters) on 
Mondar, October 8. Rostroll0\'kh said in his remarks that "thl' whole world 
must make as its goal the establishment of equality." 

could know that I wa, worth being 
called a human being. 

"If anyone gave me 100 extra YC'lrs 
o\' life," he continued, "perhaps I'd 
play the organ instead of the piano, or 
I'd trade the cello for the violin (if 1 
hadn't any taste), but I'd never change 
a single step of my life, no mailer how 
many years I had. 

"And now, everything I express in 
my music relates to me as a human be
ing. 

"Now, I think a great deal of the 
world as my home. And I ask myself 

whether the conditions are the same 
for all its inhabiralll'i. And I realize 
that there is no tm:: ent'flEty Propi", 
occupy different jaih. Conditions in 
American jails include Iclevision. In 
the USSR, prisoners die of starvation. 

"Tolstoy once said. 'When words 
end, music begins ... Because I don't 
have words now, I \vill turn to music_" 
His cello was then brought onto the 
stage, and with the accompaniment 
a piano, the cellist captivated the au
dience with three numbers. arter which 
he received a standing ovation. 

Cites Deficit of $222,410 

Crystallizes Bldg. Plans 
by Liz Taylor 

HOYA AS'il'ilant New, EUlior 

After nearly a year of deliberation, 
the planning committee for a proposed 
University Center has developed a 
statement of purpose, a general sum-
mary of space allocation, and a 
description of the facilities which 
would house such a center. 
,The proposal comprises a major 

part of a feasibility study for the pro
posed University Celller. The study, 
which is scheduled for completion by 
the end of the semester, will also in
clude a description of the building, as 
well as the total building and operating 
costs of the Center. 

According to Committee Chairman 
and Associate Dean of Student Affairs 
Bill Schuerman, the tentative location 
is the area behind Dahlgren Chapel, 
where the O'Gara building now 
stands. As stated in the proposal, the 
total square footage of the Center is 
approximately 110,000 square feet' 
with 81,125 usable square feet, an area 
comparable to the size of Yates Field 
House. Schuerman estimates the cost 
of the building to be roughly $15 
million. 

The proposed statement of purpose 
cites three major planned function for 
the Center. The primary function 
would be for the center of campus life 
and provide services, conveniences, 
and amenities in one location. It would 
contain meeting and conference space, 
as well as expanded food and beverage 
facilities and other service stores. The 
center would function as the "living 
room" of the campus, provirling the 
much needed space for both formal 
and informal social activity, enhancing 
this long neglected aspect of University 
life. 

Secondly, the Center would func
tion as the "center of co-curricular 
educational activity. It ,would house 
student organizations and clubs and 
provide opace for their activities and 
events." Thirdly, the Center would act 
as' the unifying force on the campus, 
bringing together students, their ac
tivities, and interests in one place." 

Besides providing services for the 
undergraduate students, the proposal 

suggests that the Center should serve 
all University constituencies including 
some faculty, graduate and profes
sional students from all campuses, 
staff, administration, alumni, and 
guests. 

The general summary of space 
allocations contained in the proposal 
divides the space into six different 
categories: Student Activities; Con
ference and Meeting; Leisure, Social, 
and Cultural; Food Services: 
Stores/Revenue Producing; and ad
ministrative offices. 

The Student Activities space would 
include: Student Government offices; 
Club offices (including three different 
kinds of office space); The HOY A and 
Voice offices and Ye Domesday Booke 
offices; Hotline OfficII; Washington 
Club; Music Club Room; Student 
Entertainment Commission (SEC) Box 
Office; Student Activities office; and a 
typing room. 

The Conference and Meeting space 
would contain three meeting rooms 
and a reception lobby, as well as four 
general conference rooms, and an 
executive-lype conference room. Some 
of the meeti,g rooms will be designed 
to facilitate n7eetings at which food is 
served. 

The Leisure, S[)cial, Cultural space 
would incl ude: 1) A theatre with a 
standard stage and a thru'it stage to 
facilitate theatre in the round. The 
theatre ~vould seat approximately 275. 
In the adjacent areas wOI'ld be a choral 
room for rehearsals, four practice 
rooms with pianos, tvv") dressing 
room" scene design/storaJe space, 
and a projection booth; 2) A 

Ballroom/Party Room, including a 
hig;l-ceilinged ballroom with an adja
cent party room (the two area, may be 
combined to provide larger space). 
The combined area, \\ould scat 600, or 
may be lIIed as standing room for 9UO 
people. There would also be a projec
tion booth a, the area i, large cnough 
to present SEC movies; 3) A Large 
Study Lounge similar to the Pierce 
Reading Room; 4) Living Room and 
TV Lounge; .md 5) A Program 
Lounge which will serve a~ a location 
for such activities a\ the Mid-day Arts 
Series, coffee houses, poetry readings, 
etl'. 

Thc Food Service space is tentatively 
planned to house a pub, a restaurant, a 
rast-food dining plaza, and a kitchen. 
The SLOrcs/Revt:l1l1C Producing space 
would include: The BooksLOre; a 
Grocery Store! Record Room; Recrea
tion Center including a billiard room, 
table tennis room, amusement 
machine area; and a quiet game area, 
Information Desk; Travel Office; 
and 320 Locker,. Space is also ten
tatively planned for a bank branch, 
dcrcnding on whether Riggs Bank 
would wish to me th: ,pace. 

The Administrativc Officc ,\pa.:e is 
propo,cci tll home the office, of the 
Dean of Studcnt ,\ffaill and Associate 
Dean; The Coun,e1ing Ccnter; Career 
Plann ing and Placement; Residence 
Life; the Univcrsity Center Director; 
the Celllcr For j'vlinority Student Af
fairs; the Faculty Senal<.'; and the 
Graduate Student Organilation. 

When a,kcd \\ hat type of approach 
was taken bv the planning committee 

Miller To Replace Altobello in 
Administrative V·P· Position 

by Kathy Marchoki 
HOY A Slatr Writer 

It appears that Daniel Altobello's 
resignation as Vice-President 0 f Ad
ministrative Services will promote fur
ther streamlining of the administrative 
structure of second Healy. 

confident in his abilities," 
In addition to his current respon

sibilities in Planning ilnd Physical 
Plant, administration, construction 
and contracting, design and engineer
ing, maintenance, protective services, 

Financial Aid Director Requests Budget Increase 

According to the assistant to the 
President, Charles Meng, AltobeJlo 
will be succeeded at least temporarily 
by Vice-President of Administrative 
Services but will also be combining it 
with his present responsibilities of 
overseeing the operations of the Plan
ning and PhYsical Plant. Meng added 
that may fuse two of the present five 
Overhead Offices of the President's 
Cabinet. Meng described the action as 
a "logical change" adding that, "Fr. 
Healy is fully confident that Mr. Miller 
can take on both roles." 

by Liz Taylor 
HOY A Stall WflIer 

Financial Aid Director Kevin Kohl 
requested an additional $222,410 in 
financial aid funds for the 1980-81 
school year of the Main Campus 
Finance Committee meeting last Tues
day. 

Kohl said that the request was based 
on his budget forecast for next year, 
which included estimated hikes in tui
tion, room and board costs and in
creased financial need set off by self
help income (work-study and loans), 
and available Federal Grants. 

Kohl stated that if the University 
wishes to fulfill its promise to fully 
meet the financial need of its students 
(a policy begun with the class of 1982) 
additional fund~ will be needed for the 
Goergetown grants. 

Kohl cited the recent legislation on 
Federal education funds as one reason 
for the need for additional grants. This 
lowered expected family contributions 
by 7-11 percent between 1978-79 and 
1979-80, due to a reduction of 
disposable income resulting from 
heavy inflation. As allowance for this 

fact, Financial Aid has increased the 
percentage of grants anticipated by 2 
percent in t he Class of 1984 over the 
Class of 1983. 

Kohl said that there are two option 
for providing the additional funds. 
The first option would be the alloca
tion of the necessary $222,410 so that 
financial aid can be met without in
creasing self-help expectations; while 
the second option would be to increase 
self-help to offset the deficiency of 
funds. 

Both Kohl and Joseph Chalmers, 
Dean of Admissions and Research, 
recommended the first option, citing 
the fact that Georgetown's self-help 
requirements are already considerably 
higher than those of competing univer
sities. 

MCFC Members and Philosophy 
Department Chairman John Brough 
recommended that student self help 
should not be increased because GU 
students already need to work too 
many hours, and that an increase in 
work hours would affect their educa
tional experience, 

In a HOYA interview, Main Cam-

Debaters 
at Henry 

Take 
Clay 

Top Hq.nors 
Tourney 

Georgetown's Philodemic Debating 
Society last week captured top honors 
in the prestigious Henry Clay lnvita
tional Debating Tournament hosted by 
the University of Kentucky. 

Debating the question of mass 
media control, GU juniors James 
Kirkland and John Thompson debated 
the other finalist team from Nor
thwestern University before a packed 
audience in Lexington. Before winning 
the championship over Northwestern, 
Kirkland and Thompson also com
peted against and defeated teams from 
Dartmouth and the University of the 
Redlands. 

Kirkland' and Thompson also 
garnered more points in the tourna
ment than any other of the 75 teams 
that participated. Individually, 
Thompson received the first place 
speaker's award, while Kirkland plac
ed fourth. 

Also competing in the tournament 
were GU freshmen Paul Bland and 
John Barrett, who placed ninth overall 
in team competition, losing in the oc
tafinal round of competition. 

Earlier this year, GU debaters turn
ed in other. award winning perfor
mances, particularly at the Johns 
Hopkins Invitational tournament 
where Georgetown placed fifth in 
overall competition. In a previous 
competition at the Universiy of Ken
tucky, Kirkland and Thompson were 
edged out of first place in competition 
with a selective group of the top nine 
collegiate teams in the nation. 

The next undertaking for the 
Philodemic Society will be the annual 
Georgetown Invitational Debate Tour
nament, in which over 100 teams will 
participate. Georgetown will be 
responsible for hosting the tourna
ment. 

pus Finance Officer Mel Bell stated 
that the granting of the additional fun
ding reque,t hinges on what priorities 
the MCFC establishes. "It's too early 
to make a statement about priorities," 
he said, "We need to sec what kind of 
request the library and other depart
ments make." 

Bell theorized that if the student 
members of the committee pushed for 
the financial aid priority funding, it 
would have a good chance of coming 
about. 

However, Bell noted that there 
would be a great difficulty in giving a 9 
percem faculty salary increase, and a 
$200,000 Financial Aid increase, and 
still not have a significant tuition in
crease. 

The MCFC moved to continue 
discussion on the Financial Aid budget 

request after the Main Campus Budget 
Rp.ports had been presented. Dr. Paul 
Treado, chairman of the University 
Overbead Budget Sub-Committee, 
proceeded to submit the sub
committee's budget recommendations 
for general Main Campus overhead. 

After TReado's presentation, Main 
Campus Finance Officer Bell sum
marized the 1981 projected expenses 
and revenue for the Main Campus. 
Bell stated that the projected expenses 
were based on all requested budget in
creases and that all of the increases re
quested will probably not be granted. 
Bell's budget review reported that 
while proposed expenses total 
$38,598,952, the estimated revenue 
totals $36,958,714, creating a deficit of 
$1,640,238, 

Though Miller's appointment has 
not yet been made official, Meng said, 
"Healy is seriously considering mak
ing it permanent, but wishes to discuss 
this decision with his Cabinet first." 
Meng added that, at present, Healy 
was not considering any other ap
plicants for this office. 

In his role as Vice-President Plan
ning and Physical Plant, Miller work
ed directly with Altobello and is 
familiar with the responsibilities and 
functions of his office, Meng explain
ed, "He was the most logical person to 
take on this position and we are fully 

William Miller 
and university architect and planning, 
Miller will manage the following of
fices under Administrative Services: 
the central computer facility, faculty 
health ,ervice, imurance and retire
ment office, and purchasing, and 
management analy,is and internal 
auditing. 

Miller has been with the university 
since 1970. He had previously served 
as a captain in the Navy and in the 
Civil Engineering Corps. Miller was 
not available for comment at press 
time. 

Students Denied Admission to Law Examination 
by Stephen D. Mull 

(IOYA New ... fdiltlr 

Approximately SO students who had 
registered for but were deined admis
sion to last Saturday's Law School Ad
mission Test (LSAT) on campus will 
be given an opportunity to take the test 
in the near future on a special testing 
date, according to John Smith, an of
ficial for Educational Testing Services 
(ETS), administrator of the test. 

According to one of the rejected 
students, Scott Ozmun (CAS'80), a 
large number of students who had 
registered for the exam never received 
the admission ticket that is necessary 
for admission into the test site. Ozmun 
said t hat when he and others contacted 
ETS as rhe test date drew near, they 
were told that there would be no pro
blem in taking the test at the 
Georgetown Test site. 

I n some cases, students received test 
registration con firmation in the form 
of a letter from ETS, Others received 
phone calls, mailgrams, some as late as 
midnight on the night before the test 
was to be administered. 

Ozmun stated that lIpon arrival at 
the test site Saturday morning, there 
were not enough test booklets for all 
of the students who had shown up to 

take the test. To remedy the situation, 
exam proct ors admitted first those 
wbo had regualr admission tickets. Of
ficials then took students who had 
written confirmation letters, followed 
by some of the students who had 
received mailgrams. Proctors ran out 
of exam booklets after some 200 
students had been admitted to the test 
site. 

The 50 excluded students were then 
told they would not be able to take the 
test that day. 

One student Who had planned on 
taking the LSAT, Steve . Pearlman, 
commented, "To say it was a letdown 
was a real understatement. I took a 
prep course, I took several days off 
from school just to study for the test. 1 
was ready that day." 

Pearlman said that when he was told 
of the situation by the proctor, he sug
gested that the proctor try to obtain 
exam booklets from other test sites in 
the Washington area. Pearlman then 
went, to American University to find 
the proctors there, where he was told 
there were ten extra exam booklets 
available. The American U. proctors 
offered to donate the booklets of a 
Georgetown proctor ";"ould pick them 
up and the test administrators approv-

ed. Pearlman said that the test ad
ministrators were unwilling to allow 
that to happen. 

When contacted in Princeton, Smith 
of ETS stated that the mixup was caus
ed by a variety of factors at the main 
headquarters. Smith said that ETS is 
in the process of a maor conversion to 
a new computer system, which still has 
a lot of kinks which need to be worked 
out. Smith noted that matters were 
greeatly complicated by a complete 
power failure in the ETS offices earlier 
this year which resulted in the loss of 
some applications. 

To compensate for this, Smith said 

that many ,tudents were allowed to 
take the test last week who had not 
fulfilled all of the registration re
quirements for the LSAT. 

Smith said the ETS will be contac
ting all of the students by mail who 
were excluded from the exam to offer 
them several options, One optin would 
allow students to take the test On a 
specially arrranged date in the near 
future. Students not accepting this op
tion would be allowed to take the next 
regularly administered exam on 
December I, without having to com
plete any furt her application pro
cedures. 
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Free University to Recommence Classes Area Jewish Students Rally 

by Tammy Pachter 
HOY A SIOft Wtl'ft 

Free Universiy Directors Ann 
McKenna and Kate Muller have begun 
an effort to get a "more organized and 
efficient" Free University back on its 
feet for he spring semester. 

to fiU them, but stressed that these are 
not just .nominal, advisory jobs. 
"These are not simply resume posi
tions. They are active jobs requiring 
regular participation." All candidates 
for the Board of Governors will 
undergo an interviewing procedure 
which will be presided over by Presi
dent and Vice-President of Student 
Government as well as the Directors of 
FreeU. 

The co-directors also cited funding 
as a major difficulty. Free U. main-

tains a small office and provides a free 
service to some 250 students and com
munity members each semester. 
McKenna and Muller said they 
estimate that it takes $1000 each year 
to run the program at the bare 
minimum. Last year the Student Ac
tivity Commission provided about 
$500 and the Student Corp donated an 
additional $200. This year, SAC cut 
the allotted money to $400 and an ex
pected $500 donation failed to 
materialize, the directors said. 

The directors are seeking donations 
from the Georgetown Community and 

business corporations. Asked why the 
Board does not try to raise funds by . 
holding dances, bake sales, etc,. 
McKenna replied that fund raising is 
not a function of Free U. and that its 
survival relies on outside donations. 
She explained that a great deal of time 
i's spent in just organizing clases, which 
leaves little available to plan activities 
that would generate funds. 

With the motto, "you don't need a 
sheepskin to teach," Free University 
began in Spring 1978 to offer free 
courses to the University and the 
Georgetown community at large. 
Some of the course offerings in the 
past have been: typing, mixology. jug
gling, photography, Idelogies and 
Foreign Policy, training your dog, 
disco dancing, sign language and Car
diopulmonary Resuscitation (CPR) in 
addition to some basic arts and crafts 
courses. 

Townhouses to be Renovated 
Said Muller, the philosophy of Free 

University is to allow the participants 
"to develop a talent in the class and be 
able to create on your own 
afterwards. " 

McKenna attributed the inability to 
get Free U. off the ground tbis 
semester to administrative and finan
cial problems. Many students on last 
year's Board of Governors were 
unable to resume their responsibilities 
because of Study Abroad plans and 
other time conflicts. In addition, little 
effort was made last year to augment 
the administrative and teaching staffs, 
McKenna said. 

The Board of Governors is made up 
of six member positions: Registration, 
Course Selection, Publicity, Teacher 
Relations, Budget/Finance, and Room 
Selectionl A. V ., McKenna said that all 
positions on the Board are open and 
that she and MuUer are seeking people 

Spanish 
Philosopher 
Poet to Lecture 
Next Week at au 

Renowned Spanish poet and 
philosopher Fernando Rielo Pardao 
will speak in a series of lectures on 
campus next Thursday, Friday and 
Saturday. 

Rieio, born in Spain 1923, founded 
the "Idente" school of philosophical 
thought in 1971. His philosophical 
teachings concentrate on tbe impor
tance of science in a humanistic light. 

Rielo's lecture topics will include 
"A Critical Account of Historical 
Philosophy" on Thursday; "On
tological dimension of Mystical Reali
ty (Definition of Mysticism as 
Science)" on Friday; and "Poetic 
Dimensions of Mystical Reality 
(Definition of Mysticism as Art)" on 
Saturday. 

The program is sponsored by both 
American Idente scholars, and Prof. 
David Suarez-Torres of the Spanish 
department. 

Rielo is in the process of touring 
North and South America to discuss 
his works at various educatior.al 
forums. 

by Eileen O'Connor 
nOVA sr." Wrl'ft 

Georgetown University townhouses 
are about to undergo major cosmetic 
improvement, according to Director of 
Investment Properties, Gary MiIler_ 

The University owns 65 townhouses 
which serve as a part of the total in
vestments the University keeps in 
order to raise funds for operation. 
Thirty-two of these townhouses are 
leased to -students for approximately 
$500 - $600 per month. These 
townhouses are allocated to students 
through the lottery held each year by 

Educltioal Center 
Call D.,. Ev.II ....... W •• kends 

244 .. 1456 
Come Visit Our Center 

4201 Connecticut Ave., N.W. 
Washington, D.C. 20008 

Once in a while 
someone fights back. 

ALPACINO 

AJOE WIZAN 1'rnrfIQ.1J(NI 

A NORMAN JEWISON Film 
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Residence Life. Two recently acquired 
(since August) townhouses have gone 
to students making the "first firm of
fer," according to Miller, and will be 
offered in future lotteries. 

The student townhouses are money
losers but, Miller states, a certain 
amount of money which must be 
reinvested, by law, into the 
townhouses will be used this year to 
vastly improve the conditions of those 
occupied by students. 

The reconditioning program will 
focus on suggestions which will be 
solicited from student tenants. Miller 
theorizes that students will take better 
care of the houses if they have input 

If 

into the improvement and can take 
pride in their houses. 

The plans include repainting and 
refurnishing with furniture similar to 
that in Village A and Henleville apart
ments. Smoke detectors were also in
stalled last week. This will mean a 
slight increase in rent, Miller said. 

New locks have been placed on some 
townhouses and a new system, with 
which no duplicate keys can be obtain
ed, will begin in all townhouses 
sometime this school year. 

Miller said the investment in student 
townhouses will payoff in the long run 
in student satisfaction and with 
upkeep of these townhouses. 

then the world's 2OI1u! .r""!:B-" 

It happened to secretarles first. Then lawyers. bookkeepers. waitresses. 
cabbies. housewives. and businessmen succumbed to the beauty of our 
Pilot Ralor Point and Flne/lner pens. 

Some people felt it was Sick to get so emotionally involved with our 
pens. But is it really so crazy to love a Pllot Razor Point pen that writes with 
a Sharp smooth line and costs a mere 79C? 15 it nuts to flip over its unique 
little metal collar that smartly helps to Keep its point from going,squish? 

If it is crazy, it's going to surprise a whole lot of people. In fact. we 
understand that Pilot Razor Point even has what It takes to .score extra 
points with football players. v ' 

It also comes to (Jur attention that many 
coaches are fans of the Pilot Fineliner_ 
AI(IfJg with all the other Razor 
Point features, the esc 
Pilot fiMUner has 
the strength and --
drlva to go through car»01l5. 

It's hard t~ resISt a pen [PILOT] 
that balds the linll, like a ""!C'L ,.-, fineline maker pens 

Mot" ltlan lUst ;ane1hl11g 10 write wilt\ 

by Sarah' Rosenson 
HOY A starr Writer 

Sixty area university students rallied 
at the Soviet embassy last Sunday to 
protest alleged mistreatment of Jews in 
the Soviet Union. The rally culminated 
the Soviet Jewry Awareness Week 
which was sponsored by Ko'ach, the 
politically and culturally active Jewish 
students' group on campus. Other 
events during the week included a 
speaker, a movie, and an information 
table outside the library. 

Though organized by- au Ko'ach, 
the rally was publicized on all other 
area campuses. According to Ko'ach 
chairperson Lisa Gann, 50-60 people 
attended, including 15 GU students. 

Gann said that since there are laws 
designed to keep people from <:reating 
disturbances within 500 feet of em
bassies, the rally was positioned across 
the street from the embassy. The pro
testors began singing a traditional song 
and clapping their hands some D.C. 
police who had been watching the pro
ceedings and asked them to be quiet. 

Despite the conflict, Gann said she 
felt that "the demonstration made a 
good impression. We hope to do 

• another one in 4-6 weeks. We could 
. have used some more support from 
a. U: students, though." 

Other activities of the awareness 
week included a speech by Buddy 
Sis len of the Jewish Community 
Council who spoke at GU about the 
problems of Jews in Russia, and of. 

Classifieds 
FOR SALE: Shag rugs,good condi
tion,clean,12 X 
15,$29.00. Lamps,$3 -$12, very 
nice. Call 229-4755. 
WANTED: Responsible people in the 
Montgomery area to deliver national 
subscription magazines. We have small 
routes available, possibly in your 
neighborhood. Flexible hours, steady 
work (8-10 hrs. per week) daylight 
hours. Cal! ADW, 937-0127, 9AM 
-3PM. 

Best Buys in Town--Imagine a Brooks 
Bros. suit for $LO-Harris Tweed Jacket 
for $8 - Mary McFadden dress for $30. 
Fantastic bargains in top quality men's 
and women's clothing. The Thrift 
Shop 2622 P Street, N.W. Tues - Sat. 
9:30 - 4:00. 
Men--Women! JOBS ON SHIPS! 
American. Foreign. No experience re
quired.Excellent pay. Worldwide 
Travel. Summer job or career.Send 
$3.00 for information.SEAFAX,Dept. 
D-8.,Box. 2049,Port 
Angeles, Washington 93862 ... 

FOR SALE: Nikon Microscope comes 
with lock case,Bausch and Lomb 
lamp,4 objectives (4X,IOX,40X,IOOX) 
with 6 oculars (to each 5X,IOX,15X). 
Binocular with movable stage also with 
daylight filter for condenser. 

·Mrs.Atcheson 
Frederick ,Md. 

301-663-1830 after 6 p.m. 

/j ••• AND JUSTICE FOR ALe JACK WARDEN' JOHN FORSYTHE and LEE STRASBERG 
Music by DAVE GRUSIN Lyrics by ALAN & MARILYN BERGMAN Written by VALERIE CURTIN & BARRY LEVINSON Executive ProducerjOE WIZAN 
Produced by NORMAN JEWISON & PATRICK PALMER Directed by NORMAN JEWISON Read The Ballantine Paperback A Columbia Pictures Release 

r 1979 COL.IJMBIA !>ICTURES INDUSTRIES, INC 

Starts Oct 19th at the Jennifer, Langley, Carolton, Laure 
Cinema, Marlow and the Aspen Twin. 

those who try to get out of Russia. 
"Right now it's the best of times 

and the worst of times for Soviet 
Jews," said Sislen. "We've never seen 
so many people get out, and yet the 
conditions inside are just as bad, or 
worse, than ever. The leaders of the 
refusenik movement are getting out, 
and those who are left are tired." 

According to Sislen, university ad
mittance for Jews is decreasing in 
Russia and the number of Jews who 
are allowed to enter certain jobs is 
limited. 

"Anti-semitism is officially condon
ed, even officially stimulated," he 
said. "And yet, despite the oppres
sion, remarkable things still happen. 
For example, thousands of Russian 
youths are currently learning Hebrew 
in underground classes. 

Sis len pointed out that "People are 
getting out of Russia because people in 
the West pressed. It is our obligation 
to continue pressing and to educate the 
public about conditions in Russia-
about the prisoners of conscience, the 
exiles, the labor camps, and so on." 

On Thursday, Ko'ach showed a film 
of the Jewish situation in Russia which 
was smuggled out of the USSR by Ida 
NudeI, a Jewish dissident leader who is 
now exiled in Siberia. According to 
Sislen, the temperature in the Siberian 
camp averages 50-60 degrees below 
zero, and the living conditions are ter
rible. 

Tired of being overdressed and under
paid? If you're intelligent and ar
ticulate then you can come as you are 
to this job. We guarantee $4-6 per 
hour, flexible squeduling and a friend
ly atmosphere in our attractive 
Rockville office (near Wisconsin 
Ave.). Give us a call while these posi
tions are still available - but leave your 
tie at home. John McCarthy 881:0246 
E.O.E.lM-F 
HELP WANTED!!!Full or part time 
store detectives. Mus! be 21 or over 
with no prior criminal record.No ex
perience necessary, but willing to 
learn.Apply in Person. 

LORD & TAYLOR 
5255 Western Avenue 

Washington,D.C. 20015 
Environmental Activist 
Clean Water Action Project needs 
committed articulate people to work 
developing grassroots support for its 
citizens' lobby campaign. Recieve 
training from top experts on en
vironmental issues and public interest 
campaigns. Work full or part time. 
Hours 2 to 10 pm. Earn $116 to 134" 
per week. Call 638-1196. 

WANTED!!!Music writer to col
lab/nate -with lyricist! I write lyrics for 

-. progressive rock music. Please· call 
337-9595 and ask for Jeff. 

Wanted: Person to cook, market, run 
ernnds and party help 15-20 hours per 
week in exchange for room with 
private bath and seperate entrance on 
Connecticut Ave. and morning and 
evening meals. No children. Call 
724-7161 day or 234-2101 evening. 

RESEARCH 
CANADA'S LARGEST SEPVICE 

Send now for latest catalog. 
Thousands 01 termpapers on all 
subjectb. Enclose $5,00 to cover 
return postage. 

ESSA Y SERVICES 
67 Yonge SI Suite '504 
Tomma OntMia. CanBd/t 

M5E lJ8 
(416) 366·6549 

'------_._----- ---

BEA 
TIGER 
IN CLASS 

Spring Into Action 
with Cliffs Notes! 

Get the full meaning 
of your literature 
assignments, plus 
help in answering 
your questions about 
novels, plays and 
poems. Get C'iffs 
No!es for expert help 
as you study and as a 
quick way to review 
for examf-. 

Over ~oo ~:tles 
Ctvailable at: 

G. U. Bookstore 

Lauinger Basement 
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Education in the Nation 
The Tower, Catholic University's 

student newspaper, has drawn flack 
for running an advertisement for the 
film, "The Life of Brian"--Monty 
python's satire of the origins of Chris
tianity. 

According to an editorial in The 
Tower's September 28 issue, several 
readers complained to the President's 
Office, and one letter writer accused 
Tile Tower of "excessive love for 
filthy lucre," 

The editors of The Tower defended 
their decision to run the ad, writing: 
"While the film 'Life of Brian' may 
have points of bad taste in it, the 
advertisement itself was not offensive, 
',,,,as not a crime against religion, was 
not an act of blasphemy, and did not 
.:ross the boundary of bla:antly en
couragin:,; people to deny their 
religious ['eliefs." 

The 1I0YA has also run adver~ 
tisements for the film, but has nOl 
recieved any complaints. 

,. * .. 
An ad that appeared la,t May in the 

Observation Post, a student publica
tion of the City College of New York, 
has prompted a New York state 
senator to eliminating all mandatory 
student fees. 

The ael showed a female student, 
dressed as a nun, masturbating with a 
crucifix. The student body of CCNY 
subsequently voted'in a referendum to 
CLlt off funding for the newspaper. 

Sen. John Marchi, who introduced 
the anti-fee p'roposed has not actively 
lobbied for the bill':; enactment, and 
the measure is exr~cted to make it 
through the state legislature. CCNY's 
Director of University Relations Robin 
Elliot was quoted in the publication 
Cnllegiace Headlines as saying such a 
law would "destroy the student ac
tivities system as we know it." 

Meanwhile, the Observation Post is 
still publishing off-campus, with the 
financial backing of pornographer 
Ralph Ginsberg. 

• * * 
The Community College of Ver

mont is apparently hurting in the 
enrollment department so much that 
the school is offering its students a free 
movie and a: dinner if they can per
suade a friend to register there. 

A spokesman from the school wa~ 
quoted in the Chronicle as saying that 
enrollment has dropped 10 percent 
since last year, and the college's 
budget· has been cut from $760,000 to 
$550,000. 

* .. * 
MIT's campus newspaper, The 

Tech, put out a special edition recently 
to announce that Chancellor Paul 
Gray had been appointed President of 
the Institute. Their proof-reader must 
have been napping, however, because 
Gray's name was placed under a photo 
of Pope John Paul !I aild vice-versa. 
The editors caught the embarrassing 
mistake after 200 copies of the paper 
had been run off. 

* • * 
Typo dept.: The Kalamazoo Gazette 

described the convocation address at 
the college went on to highlight the in-

WOMEN OF DARNALL - ST. 
MARY'S: Looking for a date 10 the 
Sadie Hawkins Surprise Dance??? 
Send your roommate to 6th Darnall 
for the best dales in town. Let "The 
Six Machine" take care of all your 
dating needs. 

tellectual history that the students wi\! 
learn and how they will hopefully 
come to gripes with it." 

• • * 
Speaking _ before 2,300 University 
presidents, faculty members and 
theologians at' Catholic University, 
Pope John Paul 11 voiced strong sup
port for academic freedom at Catholic 
institutions. 

"No university can deserve the 
rightfUl esteem of the world of learn
ing," the Pope said, "unless it applies 
the highest standards of scientific 
research and unless it excels in 
seriousness and, therefore, in freedom 
of investigation. Truth and science are 
not gratuitous conquests, but the 
result of a surrender to objectivity and 
of the exploration of al\ aspects of 
nature and man." 

The Pontiff stated, however. that 
theologians should keep their scholar
ship within "the sacred tradition of the 
church." He also added, "It is the 
right of the faithful not to be troubled 
by theories and hypotheses that they 
are not expert in judging or that are 
easily simplified or manipulated by 
public opinion for ends that are alien 
'to the truth." 

• * • 
Most Catholic educators quoted in a 

recent issue of the Chronicle oj Higher 
Education commented favorably on 
the Pope's address. 

au President, Fr. Timothy Healy, 
S.J., for instance said he was impress
ed by the Pope's "strong accent on 
research. " 

Notre Dame President Fr. Theodore 
Hesburgh, however, criticized the 
media's coverage of the Pope, claim
ing that they concentrated too much 
on "frivolous issues" such as whether 
priests should be allowed to marry and 
whether or liot women should be or
dained. 

He admitted that birth control and 
abortion were important issues, but 
added "the big thing is not to lump in
to one glob world justice and birth 
control. .. · 

* • • 

A fler reviewing the Supreme 
Court's decision in the Bakke case, the 
Dept. of Health, Education and 
Welfare has issued a statement to 
"continue and expand" their affir
mative action programs for increasing 
minority enrollments. 

HEW authorities said affirmative 
action programs would remain within 
the guidelines set down by the 
Supreme Court if they included 
measures such as: 

*Consideration of race along with 
other factors in selecting students. 

*Increased recruitment activities 
in minority - institutions and com
munities. 

*Using "alternative" admissions 
criteria for minority applicants. 

*Compensatory and tutorial pro
grams to help disadvantaged minority 
applicants meet admissions re
quirements. 

*Numerical goals to achieve the 
racial and ethnic composition of the 

Best Buys in town. Imagine a Brooks 
Brothers suit for $10 • Harris Tweed 
jacket for 58 • Mary McFadden dress 
for $30. Fantastic bargains in top 
quality men's and women's clothing. 
The Thrift Shop 2622 P Street, N.W. 
Tues - Sat., 9:30 - 4:00. 

-----------------I I 
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: Announcing: : 

: Cycle-Gant-"! 
I The Motorcycle Insurance I 
I Policy you can I 

: afford and understand! : 
: • Complete line of coverages. : 
I • Convenient payment plans. I 
I • 10% claim-free discount. I 
I • Easy-to-read policy. I 
I • Country-wide claim service. I 
I • Free rate quotation. I 

: Call today: : 

! 986-2300 ! 
I 5260 Western Ave., Chevy Chase I 

! Criterion ! 
I INSURANCE COMPANY I 
I Home Office: Washington, D.C. I 1.---_ CLIP AND SAVE ____ .I 
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New University Center to be Proposed 
Continued from p~ge I 

in developing the proposal, Schuer
man said that "Planning a facility that 
this_ campus has never had before is 
difficult because we don't know what 
the demands are. Planning for the 
Center necessitates an entirely new 
perception of what GU should provide 
in this type of facility from what we 
have now. We don't want a decision 
based on limited information - we 
want it based on all possible data." 

Schuerman emphasized the effort to 
"develop a facility which will have as 
much flexibility and versatility of 
space as possible. While designing the 
various areas, we have tried to keep in 
mind the fact that needs for the facility 
will change over the years." 

When asked about the funding for 
the Center, Schuerman stated, "The 
finanCial data on the Center is not as 
far along as the other areas of plann
ing. We first had to develop a concrete 
proposal for what the Center will ac
tually contain. Then using this infor
mation, we will develop the financial 
data. The next step is to ask the 
Development Office if such a project 
can be funded, and if so, then in what 
ways'?" Scherman added, "There is no 
kidding ourselves that this wouldn't 
have an impact on student tuition." 

Schuerman stated that, "There is a 
feeling among the administration that 
any building that we're going to do 
should be done in the next five to ten 
years because of the skyrocketing of 
building costs. If we ever want to have 
this facility, we need to make a com
mitment soon." 

When questioned as to whether such 
facilities as the grocery store, pub, and 
fast food service will still be student 

TEMPORARY EMPLOYMENT 
AVAILABLE IMMEDIATELY 
EARN $175,00 TO $500.00 

Males needed as subjects in ongo
ing drug research studies, Most of 
our studies require a lew days stay 
here in our research facility located 
at a major area hospital near the 
National Shrine. While you are here 
you can study or just relax. One or 
more follow-up visits may also be 
necessary. 

Call BIO-MED Inc., Monday-Friday 
9AM-4PM at 882-0977 for addi
tional information and scheduling. 
We are within 30 minutes of a/l ma
jor colleges and universities in the 
capital region. 

Subiects MUST be male, health,} 
and 21-45 years oi age. 

operated as they are now, Schuerman 
explained, "Since the food facilities 
will be a much larger operation than 
what we have now, the operation will 
be headed by a professional food con
sultant. Management positions, 
however, should still be filled bv 
students. We have had some tJ'Oubl~ 
working out the terms for the g.rocery 
store, but it now appears thai it may 
still be owned and operated by the Stu
dent Corp. All space in the facility will 
operate on a breakcvcn basis, and all 
revenuc producing space will pay for 
itself. " 

Paradigm Consulting, Inc., an in
dependent research firm, has been 
hired to develop a feasabili ty report on 
the food services for the Center. Ac
cording to Schuerman, the report will 
include analysis of food service need, 
and a cost analysis and financial data 
for the facility. 

Last week, Cynthia Forb'es, a 
representative of Paradigm. met 
seperately with various groups in
cluding clerical and housekeeping 
staff, Continuing Education staff and 
students, faculty and administration 
members, undergraduate students, 
and medical and graduate students. 
According to Forbes, she held 
meetings in order to get an idea of 
what food service facilities arc needed 
at GU. Random letters had been scnt 
out to people in the various groups in
viting them to participate in a discll'>
sion group. A $10 honorarium was of
fered to the student participants only. 
Forbes stated that, "We offered the 
honorarium to students hecause we 
wanted to encourage them 10 attend. 
The student attendance of the meeting 
was almost 100 percent, while the at-

lendancc of the other groups was very 
low. I will use the tapings of the 
meeting discu~sions as information for 
development of a university-wide 
qucstionnarc abollt proposed food 
facilities. The resuits from the ques
tionnare will be L1sed by my firm in 
comprising the feasibility study," 

The planning committee for thc 
Cel1ler was created last November 
when Aloysius P. Kelly, S . .!., former 
Vice-President for Academic Affairs, 
appointeci a university-wiele committee 
and mandatcd a $15,000 budget for it 
for the purp0'oe of developing a pro-

posal. The committee, which met for 
the first time last January, consists of 
20 J!lembers, including administrator~, 
faculty and students. Boris Bell, 
George Washington University Center 
Director, is also working on the com
mittee. Schuerman said that, "Bell is a 
great asset to our planning since he j,1 

familiar with how a university center 
runs and what it should provide. Hi.1 
knowledge also helps us by enabling us 
to look at what mistakes were made at 
GW's Center, thus increasing our 
chances of developing a successful 
facility which will serve the needs of 
our students and staff." 

• 
/" 

i 
/ ,-.~. 
I POIOlC ,John "uul rr Ihrilll'd many area Washingtonians wilh his Mass on Ihe 
,on cruller 7 The Gl'()rf1n l l" . cr /. ., ,.,c own '"n-crsl'y IOfUS rccpjvcd the honor of perfomr-
,lIlg at the Mass. 

=--------------II'-~-----------------~--------

Georgetown Hotline 

Call 337-2646 

medical and legal referrals 
student and University info 

ride board 
someone to listen 

WEEKDAYS 4-2 PM 
FRI, SAT, SUN 6-2 PM 

-.. ·~U <;:~lls. Gonndential L~ ___ ~ ___________ ~ __ ~_~ __ ~~ _________ ~ _____ J 

THE STROI-' eREWERY COMPANY. DETROIT. MICHIGAN' 1978 

"Tom, u-ying ill Y()lIr lWl'r is line "zing . .. 
but when it's Stroh's you·u!' gone loo far." 

~~ 
For the real beer lover. 
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Filling Dan s Shoes 
William Miller will become acting Ad

ministrative VP as of October 31, while retain
ing his present responsibilities as VP for Plann
ing and Physical Plant. Administrative sources 
have suggested that this arrangement might well 
be a permanent one. President Healy has not in
terviewed any other applicants for the job, and 
according to Presidential Assistant Charles 
Meng, he has no plans to. Apparently, the only 
question still undecided is when to send out the 
University press releases proclaiming Mr. 
Miller's promotion. 

Is Miller the best candidate for the job? We 
are not qualified to give an overall evaluation of 
Miller's performance, or determine whether he 
can indeed fill AltobeIlo's shoes. But should the 
University President make this decision 
unilaterall y? 

When former VP for Academic Affairs Rev. 

again now that another major administrativ 

post must be fIUed. 

The actions of the Administrative VP, after 
all, have a profound effect on students and facul
ty. Cafeteria and vending services, the 
temperature in your dorm room and classroom, 
housekeeping, maintenance, construction, park
ing. how well Campus Security protects you and 
your property - all these areas of immediate con
cern to the entire University community are 
responsibilities of the VP for Administrative Af
fairs. The manner in which the VP handles 
these duties can have a profound effect on tui
tion rates. 

A search committee is convened as a matter of 
course whenever an academic position has to be 
filled. The University takes out large ads in the 
Chronicle of Higher Education each time the 
Public Relations office has a vacant desk. Does 
it make sense then that we choose a man to fill 

.·Ietters 

)J'FEES: 

Aloysius Kelly resigned last semester, a search 
committee composed of students, faculty and 
administrators was convened to seek a suc
cessor. The same procedure should be followed 

the most powerful administrative post in the Revisions in Library s Reserve. SystemProposed 
Main Campus almost as an after thought? 

Off Their Lockers 
It used to be that when you wanted to rent a 

locker in McDonough Gymnasium, you payed a 
nominal $5 deposit, and received a combination 
lock; the deposit was returned ((1 you when you' 
handed the lock in at the end of the year. 

Now we havl a brand new recre~(ional com
pIe)' for the cO-sual athlete, .-.l1d a brand new 
locker policy a~ welL With the increased interest 
in athletics, lhere al e not :::nough permanent 
locken to go around, so 2. lottery is being held. 
Th,: winners will get to pay <: non-refundable fee 
of $30 to rent the lockers for the year. 

vVe realize tLa: construction and lDaintenance 
of a recreational compltx cost a great deaL 
However, each student is already being billed 
$60 a,year specifir:ally for the upke!;p oflhe Yate 
FieldHouse. Actually, the amount we pay to 
have , place to shoot hoop and work out is 

greater stili, because some of OL'.r general tuition 
revenues also go towald the rec-plex. 

Adding still more insult is the fact that the 
Athletics Departme,;t has an additional' source 
of revenue this year. Football has moved back to 
refurbished Kehoe Field, aud the University 
once more can charge $2 :tdmission for the 
games. This source of income had been lost two 
years a~o,. when. consturctian on, the rec-plex 

. beg~n and football had to be moved to the lower 
5eld tonporarily 

There is, therdor'~, no rationale for charg
ingsuch an infl:::tco fee for locker rentals. At 
most, a locker should cust $5 or $10 a year. This 
is a more reasonable figure for the Athletic 
Department to charge since in theory the service 
is alrl'!ady being paid f,)(. 

Land of the Free 
The Free University, a student run establish

ment which provides free courses in such varied 
areas as mixology and sign language, is suffer
ing from some of the most common difficulties 
which plague all student activities - inadequate 
funding, lack of long-range planning, and 
limited student interest. Since the organization 
helps to provide opportunities for the develop
ment of student interests outside of the general 
academic areas, it would certainly be a profound 
loss the the students if the Free University could 
not continue its services. 

Though the Free University requires the 
modest sum of $1,000 a year to operate, the Stu
dent Activities Commission will only contribute 
less than half this amount to the program. In 
fact, the SAC cut this year's $500 allotment to 

$400. The organization is now forred to seek 
donations from outside sources, which is an' 
unreliable and time consuming endeavor for the 
Free University staff. Since the Free University 
is capable of providing the vital and diverse ser
vices which it does on what may be considered a 
low budget, efforts should be made to make it 

possible for it to continu e its program. 
The lack of long-range planning which has 

hindered the Free University is a problem which 
all student organizations should do more to 
combat. The transient nature of student in
volvement naturally results in an ever changing 
staff. Therefore, efforts should be made at the 
end of each year to acquire a staff for the follow
ing year. Organization staffs should also consist 
of a large enough support system to counter the 
constant flux of time individuals are able to 
work. 

The apparent lack of student interest and sup
port in an orgamzation which is designed to 
enhance student experience is definitely 
discouraging. While students often complain 
about the lack of opportunities to pursue hobbies 
or simply non-academic interests at GU, they do 
not seem to realize that the Free UnivC'rsity, 
given the students' input, could fulfill some of 
these needs. The Free University, though two 
years old now, is a pioneering effort at GU which 
should not fail due to lack of student concern. 
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To the Editor: 

Reserve reading is an important way 
to expand the number of sources a 
professor C~;, assign for a course. To 
get reserve reading assignments done, 
however, a student must plan his/her 
time carefully. It seems to me that the 
reserve desk at the Georgetown library 
is more of an obstacle than an aid to 
the student who is trying to study effi· 
ciently. There are often long lines of 
students, the personnel is harried, and 
the requested reading seems to be in 
only about half the time. 

There are ways to improve· this 
situation. At my undergraduate col
lege, there was a system whereby a stu
dent could "reserve" reading. This 
allowed the student to be certain of a 
reading at a certain time, and to plan 

his/her time accordingly. The 
Georgetown reserve desk has a larger 
number ,of students and a larger 
number of readings with which to 
cope, but such a "reserve" system 
would certainly cut down on 
thenumber of requests for readings. It 
would also eliminate the need to return 

Link between Punk Rock and 
Dadaism Cited as Inconsistent 

To the Editor: 

The article (HOY A, Oct. 6, 1979) 
which attempted to establish a link 
between the Dada movement and 
punk rock is pointles~ and lacking in 
factual reporl. Devoting at lea,t two 
thirds of the article to wordy de.\crip· 
tion of Dadaism, the writer neglects a 

, description of the often abused term 
"punk rock." Calling Dadaism the 
"father" of punk, and saying that the 
similarities bet ween the two are 
"astonishing and fantastic" is 
ridiculous. The fact that both are 
founded in an artistic view of cultural 
disintegration and dismay is true, but 
that has been the basis of many art 
forms and philosophies of our cen· 
tury. 

The writer believes that the beatniks 
of the late Fi flies and early Sixties 
evolved into the hippie movement 
which led to punk rock. Thi~ assump· 
tion strikes me as a blind warping of 
recent cultural history. The punk 
movement bears no relation to either 
of the earlier movements other than 
the fact that it is a counter-culture thaI 
has assumed a prominent position ill 

Why IZfT 

its era. The assumption that the three 
are directly related is typical of those 
who generalize about so-called "social 
deviants" and is a defilement of each 
movement, reducing them to the level 
of fads. 

The punks have no more connection 
with nower children and beatniks than 
do disco freaks. The movement 
originated among the English working 
classs and the members of the New 
York rock underground. Punks are 
generally sons of working-class 
familie~ who are disgusted with the 
subservient position of their class. 
Rather than rise th rough the tradi
tional channels of power, punks 
preach an anarchistic view. 

As a final glaring inconsistency, the 
writer states that unlike the hippies, . 
the punks have nothing to fight for or 
against. In the same sentence, he says 
that 'punk rock "bespeaks a wide
spread malaise, a pall of confusion and 
chaos that ha& fallen over the world." 
That sounds worth fighting against to 
me. 

Mark Vermylen CAS '82 

IIJH~ ,ZIT f"IAPI50t-l A-.JE.NIJ.€. 's 
"~'6r t)UR~ €.R. I, 1..00 K:S so 'E>\A"t' pouJt-l 

-r£tI\i'TI~Gr ? 

Blin!<er 

~loR ~~ ANI) I '311 LL 
DCNT I.;,tJO", ~\!HAT J: C£J14-'1' 
\.NA~T 10 00 .... I'M CflIT"AIN 
i DON'T WANT TO (..:..o-rc-

bRADUt\l£ 'S...:HoOL( 

O~ Mi'1..s~TR££." 

a book, wait around for ten minutes 
and then renew it if no one else has 
checked it out - a ridiculous waste of 
time in my view - by telling the 
librarian whether or not another stu
dent wants the book. 

There is another improvement 
which can be made immediately. To
day I heard a full-time librarian tell a 
student worker at the reserve desk not 
to bother to look up the time a book 
was due, but just to tell the inquiring 
student to "check back in half an 
hour. " I was appalled to learn that this 
man obviously thinks the students has 
no need to plan his/her time, but can 
spend all day trotting back and forth. 
to the reserve desk asking. for bOoks 
which may not be in for hours. This is 
very inconsiderate. and the reserve 
desk will be more helpful to the stu
dent when this man changes his at
titude. 

C. Randall Jackson 
MSFS1981 

CORRECTION 

Due to a typographical error in 
John McGowan's Rostrum 
(HOYA, Oct. 6) read "politics is 
inherently offensive." It should 
have read as follows; 

.. ..::ampaign speeches are surely not 
known to be tabernacles of truth. 
This is not to say that campaign 
speeches are inherently offensive. 
Indeed they are part of what makes 
America great, but they do not 
belong at our commencement exer
cises. " 

We apologize for (he error. 
--The Editor 



A House For All Tastes 
Washington, D.C. represents the capital of something 

to most everyone. To some, it is a capital of freedom, to 
d.thers, beaurocracy, to still more, democracy. Some peo
p!e go to the extreme of labeling it the capital of fascism, 
cir .imperialism, or capitalism. Whatever else it may be the 
capital of, this city is, to everyone, the capital of special 
interest groups. 

These groups, running the spectrum from A.A.A. 
hackers to zoology flunkies, are universally equated with 
D.C.; some deny their undue influence on Congress, 
others praise them as "democracy in action," while most 
just sit back and accept them as a necessary evil in our 
form of government. 

fiOSTRUMIShawn Feeney 
Charlie qroppe 

Tom Schubert 

While this city has always given these a forum to pre
sent their views. Ge-orgetown University (a bastion of 
lil?eral arts educa~ion) has provide~ a means ~or stude~ts 
l<"live in an environment totally Immersed 10 these In

tJrests: talking about special interest housing. This vehi
c!e;-:j)y which students may live, learn, and experience 
themselves and others by means of a philosophy of a par
t'kular speci .. , interest, can be justified on many grounds: 
to fulfill the demands of a true education, to help people 
discover themselves, to let people develop social cons
cience. or to keep those federal funds flowing. 

aut whatever g-ounds by which it is justified, we 
believe that it is viral for Georgetown, and ultimately the 
world, to push further for the creation of additional 
special interest housing. We commend the existing houses 
on campus, and hope more will be developed. Among 
those that have been suggested by students and anxiously 
await the approval of Residence Life (the well-meaning 
people who brought you parietals. the lotteries, Village 
A, and the Imperial 400): 

--TEDDY KENNEDY HOUSE - for those who recieve 
frequent advice from home telling them what they can or 
cannot do. 

Political: 

--WALTER MONDALE HOUSE - for those who wish to 
remain obscure during their four years in Washington. 
--HEMOPHILIAC HOUSE - for all those bleeding heart 
liberals. 
--JERRY BROWN HOUSE - for those who watch Jack 
Kilpatrick and Shana Alexander on "60 Minutes" and 
agree with both of them. 

--MILHOUS - for those who don't mind an apartment 
with a few bugs. 

Interpersonal Relations 
--MASOCHIST HOUSE - for those who eat at the Club 
L T during finals and cheer at Georgetown Baseball 
games. 

--MILLARD FILLMORE HOUSE - in honor of the 
'greatest American president of all time. 
--JIMMY CARTER HOUSE - for those who are ex
periencing a crisis of confidence. 
--JOHN CONNALLY HOUSE - for those who are ex
periencing a crisis of confidence. 

--CHERYL TIEGS HOUSE - for all those males who 
eagerly await Sports Illustrated's Annual Bathing Suit 
issue. 
--ROMAN POLANSKI HOUSE - self-explanatory. 

--JERRY FORD HOUSE - for those with inept motor 
skills and play football without helmets. A ground floor 
apartment with no stairs. 

--ANDROGYNOUS HOUSE - a year-long experiment to 
establish the dominant trait in androgynous people 
through habitual intercourse. 

Against 'Duplicity In Xeroxing 
In the September 28 edition of the 

HOYA, Greg Kitsock made some silly 
and ill-informed comments on the sub
'jeets of copyright law and copyright 
'infringement. It may have been his in
tention simply to produce a humorous 
article; however, since the thrust of his 
remarks was to suggest that the law is 
absurd and to condone (and even en
courage) its violation, I should like to 
take a moment to respond. 

I realize that Mr. Kitsock was pro
bably not responsible for the headline, 
"With These New Copyright Laws 

reproduce material without first ob
taining permission. However when the 
law was being drafted, professors went 
to congressional hearings to argue that 
such a blanket prohibition would in
terfere with classroom spontaneity and 
prevent teachers from taking advan
tage of unpredictable but promising 
pedagogical situations. In an effort to 
respond to this problem, those who 
drafted the legislation developed the 
somewhat ambiguous criteria of spon
taneity, brevity, and cumulative effect 
which are burlesqued in the column. 

the infringement--those who have 
created the book or article. Thus. the 
law provides for the awarding of 
monetary damages, depending upon 
the circumstances, the plaintiff may be 
entitled to damages of between $250 
and $50,000. 

Finally and most disturbingly, Mr. 

Rostrum / Diane Yeager 

Kitsock apparently offers as a 
justijication for copyright infr
ingements: (1) ignorance of the law, 
(2) general indifference to the law on 
the part 0 f those who violate it, and (3) 
his own judgement, apparently on the 
grounds that the publishing industry 
turns a profit, that there should be no 
laws to protect financial investments 
of the sort made by publishers. With 
respect to the first of these, it is perti
nent to note that in our legal system 
the rights enjoyed by and the obliga
tions imposed on citizens are defined 
in published statutes. Ignorance of the 
law is no defense to a violation; if it 
were, the law would be meaningless. 

Nothing To Copy Left," but I should 
like to point out that it is misleading. 
The Copyright Act does not prohibit 
the reproduction of published 
material. It simply requires individuals 
who wish to secure the permission of 
those who hold ownership rights to the 
material in question. I can say from 
my own experience that most authors 
and publishers are very cooperative in 
granting this permission when it is re
quested. I have only once been denied 
permission, and that was essentially 
the result of a misunderstanding. It is 
true that securing permission 
sometimes requires the payment of a 
fee, _ but the fees are usually 
reasonable. 

It is also worth noting that the law 
does not require any individual to 
secure permission before making one 
copy for personal use. Students who 
make single copies on library machines 
are not in violation of the law and are 
welcome to save their "guilt trips" for 
other issues. 

l'do not think that Mr. Kitsock quite 
understands that the copyright laws 
are designed to protect an author's 
right to enjoy whatever financial 
benefits may accrue from his creative 
or scholarly endeavors. In portraying 
t/1e, issue in terms of penniless pro
fessors oppressed and hounded by 
':multi-million dollar publishing con
c~fns" an d .. pro fiteering 
bookstores," he overlooks the signifi
cant fact that university professors 
constitute a large segmentof the group 
of individuals whom the law was 
designed to protect. The melodramatic 
scenario would have been more ac
curately drafted had it portrayed some 
unscrupulous members of the com
munity exploiting others for their own 
benefit and convenience. 
- Mr. Kitsock roundly mocks the at

tempt by the writers of the law to 'ex
empt certain classroom situtation from 
prosecution. It is certainly true that the 
law would have been a great deal 
simpler had its writers chosen tQ make 
it illegal, in any and every situation, to 

Certainly the cases which Mr_ Kitsock 
spends his time elaborating are ex
ceedingly marginal instances that no 
one would bother to prosecute. 
Generally I find the criteria very 
workable and reasonably clear. Ob
viously a professor who "spon
taneously" decides in the sixth week of 
the semester for four semesters in a 
row to distribute copies of the same ar
ticle is not being spontaneous at all, 

With respect to the second of his 
justifications, I can only say that while 
it is true that indifference to the law 
always does characterize those who 
violate it, that indifference is the 
substance of, not a justification for, 
the violation. With respect to the third 
issue, we may certainly enter into a 
debate about the philosophical, 
ethical, political and economic merits 

" ... Copyright laws are designed .to protect an author's 

right to enjoy whatever financial benefits may accrue from 

his creative or scholarly endeavours." 

but is in obvious violation of the law 
and should request the 
publisher's/author's permission to use 
the material in question. 

Mr. Kitsock rather naively puts his 
tongue in his cheek to ask who will en
force the law and what could possibly 
be done to offenders. The answer is 
quite simple and does not lie in the 
direction suggested by his charming 
fantasies of midnight raids by wicked 
squads of "Xerox Police. " The 
copyright law does, of course, include 
criminal sanctions, but these apply on
ly in cases of willful infringement 
designed to produce monetary gain. 
Classroom violations would involve a 
private right of action by the holder of 
the copyright. Section 504 makes it 
clear that under the law a publisher or 
author holding a copyright to certain 
material is given the right to bring an 
action for damages against any in
dividual or group infringing those 
ownership rights. It is this private right 
of action which is at the heart of the 
copyright law for it insures that 
literary property is protected by the 
very people with the most to lose from 

of private ownership; nonetheless, we 
do at present have a society which is 
established on the foundation of 
private ownership and which laws 
designed to protect owners from those 
who wish to deprive them of their pro
perty. So long as this is the foundation 
upon which we build, we cannot ar
bitrarily decide that some sorts of pro
perty (published materials) and some 
sorts of owners (authors and 

. publishers who disseminate the work 
of authors) do not deserve the protec
tion of the law. 

As a footnote to all this, let me say 
that because I use (legally) a fair 
amount of copyri[!hted material in my 
classes, I have developed some printed 
forms and informal techniques for 
securing permission with minimal ef-
. fort; professors who feel that they lack 
the time to do legally what they.may at . 
present be doing illegally may want to 
get in touch with me to find out how 
little time it actually takes to comply 
with the law. 

--Diane Yeager, Instructor 
Department oj Theology. 
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- And AII- Without Taste 
Environmental 
--OUTHOUSE - for those who feel out of place with all 
the modern conveniences. 
--JACQUES COUSTEAU HOUSE - a basement apart
ment which is frequently flooded. Applicants must have a 
poor French accent and no concept of what is mean
ingful. 
--DR. DOOLITTLE HOUSE - for all those who would 
like to make friends with the animals. 
--GREENHOUSE - an attempt to get plants to adopt to 
the collegiate way of life. 

Arts & Society 
--BARBRA STREISAND HOUSE - to foster an ap
preciation for B.S. 
--GLASS HOUSE - for all those who throw stones. 
--FINGER PAINTING HOUSE - to explore the use of 
fingers in creating art (includes wall painting and body 
doodling). 
--FREEFALL PARACHUTING HOUSE - a waiting list 
will be created for those interested. 
--BACCHANALIAN HOUSE - to develop and refine an 
interest in the classical art of conducting a drunken orgy. 

Distinctly Georgetown 
--PETER PAN HOUSE - for those who believe that 
Poulton is a temporary structure. 
--M.S.A. HOUSE - for those members of the Married 
Students Alliance who either want to save a dying institu
tion, or get caught. 
-- FRA T HOUSE - for those whose lQ's were too high to 
get into "the" Frat House. 

Culinary 
--BUCKEROO HOUSE - confined to the Roy Rogers 

--HOYA-VOICE (VOID) HOUSE - for those misguided 
youths who believe they have a future in journalism. 
--HOUSE OF CORRECTION - approval by the G.U. 
Adjudication Board is mandatory. Guest lectures by Sgt. 
Christian (of G.U. Pub fame) and his sidekick Chuckie 
Lamb. 

diehards. 
--JULIA CHILD HOUSE - needs five fat girls who are 
photogenic and can cook. --GUPS HOUSE - a place for our glorius uniformed of

ficers to crash while on duty. 

Religious 
--A YATULLAH HOUSE - this boring house will be set 
up for fundamentalists who refuse to look at women's 
legs, understand Frank Zappa, watch Monday Night 
Football, or smoke (anything). 

--SOME PEOPLE NEVER LEARN HOUSE - for those 
who have expressed an interest in living in Village B. 

In tellectual 

-JESUIT HOUSE - cocktail hours are frequent, and 
celibacy is optionable. 
--DOGMA HOUSE - for those who think Father Healy is 
in fallible. 
--RIGHT-TO-LIFE HOUSE - for those who refuse to kill 
cockroaches because they too have souls. They are 
guarenteed a penthouse apartment so that they are closer 
to God.' 

--HOUSE OF KNOWLEDGE - for those five individuals 
who came to Georgetown expecting an education. 
--\~EBSTER HOUSE - those who would oppose 'till 
their death the definition of special interest as "a person 
or group haVIng an interest in a particular part of the 
econ?Il1Y and recieving or seeking special advantages 
Iherem often to the detriment of the general public." 

--Shawn Feeney. SBA '81 
Charlie Groppe, CAS '81 

Tom Schubert, SBA '81 --ANTI-LIFE HOUSE - (basement apartment of the 
same building as above) those who kill cockroaches. by Shawn Feeney, SBA 'S/, Charlie Groppe CAS '81, 

and Tom Schuberl. SBA '8/. 

The Lies They Tell About Seniors 
When I was a freshman, seniors 

were on the top of the world. 
Headstrong ... confident...sure of 
themselves ... whatever you want to 
call it, seniors had everything all 
figured out. When you're a 
freshman, seniors are indeed im
pressive. "How will I ever get to be 
like them?!" you ask yourself. 

You jump into sophomore year, 
anxious, eager, and BlamL .. the 
dreaded sophomore slump. 

Seniors still looked pretty good. 
Junior year arrives. You work 

your tail off. Classes are hard, but 

MCAT! Senior portraits! What are 
you going to do next year. What law 
schools arc you applying to? When 
you're a freshman, nobody asks 
you what you're going to be doing 
next year. ... at least not in October. 
Your future is forced to hang in the 
balance on this one year and you 
had better make the best of it. You 
may never get another chance, 

The standard ized tests to gain ac
ceptance into medical, graduate. or 
law schools sym bolize the ffllstra
tions of senior year. The Law 
School Admissions Test is a prime 

Rostrum / Fred Cummings 

good. You finally get a date for 
Homecoming. Man, things are go
ing your way! "But wait until your 
senior year!" everyone tells you. 

Already you can taste it. .. the 
easy class schedule, the Thursday 
nights at the Pub, Friday after
noons on Healy lawn ... All you 
friends tell you "When you get to 
senior year you've got it made." 

They lied. 
Senior year has been the single 

most challenging, nerve racking, 
emotionally distraught period of 
my life; and it's only October. It 
has to be the biggest cover up since 
the Village A "it will be ready oy 
September" lottery. How could 
they hide such secrets for three 
years. 

It's nOI fair. 
I demand a University wid(; task 

force look into this immediately. 
Oh no, I'm not being a crybaby. 

The facts bear me out. Easy class 
schedule? Hah! It took me three 
weeks just to memorize the titles of 
my classes. I walk into the Pub 
Thursday nights, recognize three 
freshmen I met the first week of 
school, and walk out. My friends 
are in Pierce. Friday afternoons on ' 
Healy lawn? Gangs of fun if your 
idea of a good time 'is standing in 
puddles while Taxi eabs splash mud 
on your Lacoste. Not a frisbee or 
dog in sight. 

Senior year is a gas. 
Enjoy it while you have it 

because soon it will be gone. When 
you are a freshman, sophomore, or 
junior, there is always the prover

. bial next year. When you are a 
senior, this year is all you've got. 
And everyone reminds you. 
Everything you do points toward 
graduation. And it can tear you 
apart if you let it. The pressure sur
rounds you. Senior week! Career 
planning! Interviews! Jobs! LSAT! 

example. First the agency that ad
ministers the exam is sadisitic. Dur
ing the two weeks preceeding the 
exam, potential law school ap
plicants are probably the most 
paranoid, uptight, and anxious 

, people in the nation. Taking this in
to consideration" the Educational 
Testing Service will make you' sign 
sworn affidavits, thumbprint you, 
mail all important information two 
weeks late, and threaten to ruin 
your law career if you so much as 

fold, spindle or mutilate. 
Even nice guys can get rattled by 

all this. 
After having "studied" for my 

LSA T, I filld my word choice is 
verbose, I lack logical reasoning, 
there is error recognition in my 
practical judgment, and being a 
tried and true blue Foreign Service 
student, I can't make heads or tails 
out of quantItative comparison. 

My friends are worried about 
me. 

I've been walking around in a 
constant fog_ I no longer know 
where I'm going or what I'm doing. 
I've become a cynic and a tease. 
(Obviously defense mechanisms to 
escape reality_)" I have three 
midterms next week, and it's snow
ing in October. But, as a friend 
once told me, "That's life in the big 
city. " 

I would rather not face the big ci
ty. I get lost easily. 

Ironically, senior year is geared 
toward starting over again. Just 
think, no matter what I'll be doing 
next October, I will be a freshman. 
Again. 

[ can hardly wait. 

Fred Cummings, SFS 'SO, is a 
Student Senator, a manager oj 
Vital Vittles, (and Nick Lamb's 
roommate). 
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Ten Years After: The Gay March On Washington PANNING OUT 

TAMMY PACHTER 

Tammy Ptlel/ler, SFS '81. is llie 
!fO Y,·l P/zo/Ograpily Editor. 

S\lnday. October \4. gay 11l~n <I Ill! 
!e.,biam. and I. along with (ltiler 
friend, of Ihe moveme;t marched 011 

\Vashington, I wa; there in sUJ1port of 
lllY gay and lesbian friend;. a, well <I.' 

to ,)bserl'c and report 011 the 
dClllorqration, But il wa, also a daj 
101' rry<,e1I. a dlild of the scventie, that 
felt cheal~~ Ollt of a cause for which 10 

deIllOn'lrlilt. to participate in. 
\\ ilh Ihree friends. two ga'.' and onc. 

like 111~'elf. a sympalhiz;r: I caughl 
the Blue Line down to Federal S.E. 
'IHllllll. The subway was full or <,IU

dt'lll a~c'd mell alld \\Ol11en ..:arrvinu 
b,\llnc'r~ and "porlin!! brightl\' wl;Hed 
buttull' "ith the - traJiti~nal gay 
,1(1)!_1ll', "We Clrc .c<crvwherc" alld 
"eil)".'t, arc for ha·nger'·, .. WI.' 'Illikd 
at <1(le another III recognition and an-
11<:11'<111011. \ly I'riends laughed al nK 
IN worrylllg thilt we would not be able 
III lind Ihl' Iinc lip localion, \\ie foiln\\
cd the llnc llf del1lomtrator~ frnll IhL' 
'tatll1n III Ihe l11all. \len with men. 
\I(lillen \llIh WOlllen, and yC<'. clcn 
l11el1 and I\omen logether walked arlll 
III ,rrlll tIl Ihe ,ighl. One of our numbel 
fpllnd hll11'eli turning nips in the air 1(1 

11ll: ddrghlL'd applall~e of the re,t. I 
heard 'Ollleonc 'av, "La,t nil!ht I \\a~ 
reall' lellW about' coming to-day. bUI 
I'm '(1 glad I came. I feci at hpme 
no"." Stranuely enough. I (00 felt at 

horne. No one looked CIt me as if to 
question why I. a straight type, wa, 
there. I wasn't wondering about 
anyone elsl either, 

I heard whoop" of joy a, we reached 
the mall. /\t fir,t we wandered around 
a, i I' we wcre spectator,. unable to 

bclie\e the conglomeration of people. 
ba.lner,. lllUsic. and "march 
facilitators" that confronled li~. Wc 
pa."ed cOlllingcnl., from the gloriom 
Ilatc' of Tennessee, Ohio. California. 
New York. I\fontana, Maine; three 
eli fferent Itate grour, flying thc ball
ner of Ihe National Organi7ation of 
WDmen: Socialiq gay men and les
bians; No Nukc Ie,hiam and gay men; 
Gay :Ylen in I\kdicine. and a huge ban
ner ciain1illg the pal-ticipation of the 
Friend, of lim's and Lesbian~, [ fclt 
evcn bettcr. Fi;lally we caught ,ight of 
Ihe group from George Washington 
UlJ1I'er,ity and nearby, our own group 
proudly displaying C1 white banncr that 
read. "Ciay People lit' (ieorgctown and 
Friend ..... 

Dcspie the freczing wind,. <,piril' 
lI'ele high nnd thcle Ilcrt' happy in
ImductiollS and affectionale grecting., 
all amulld. SOllle of the marcher'. 
notiL'ing my l'amera, a,ked me not to 
take their picture ... I was di,appointcd 
that they feared c'po<;urc. bill I 
agreed. The waiting began, It \\a, 
11:]0, Fortunately. Workers World 
lllClde sur-- that there was plenty of free 
reading material. and of course there 
was plenty to ,tarc at and wonder 

about,Although the lesbians 
I hClllselvc'i usc it to describe one 
another, I caille in a few minutes to 
abhor the word "dyke." It connotes 
,omelhing hard and ul\feminine, 
whkh fails to describe rno~t of the les
bian women I Illet. I lVas also disturb
ed to hear t he gay men call ~ach other 
,ister. as if to imply that they weren't 
men. Amidst all the attempt~ at libera
tiun and freedom from repression, I 
f,)lllld many similar cases of gay men 
ancl lesbians putting them~lcves down 
in the same, way that "uptight" 
,llraight ~ocicty is accused of. It 
became clear to Ille tlint c\'cn those 
\\ ho were proud to have their pictures 
takcn remained; at Iea~t in t heir own 
lllind~, in the c1oscl. 

AFter 1\\'0 hours ill the frigid wind. ' 
our line finally began to move. Ahead 
of II, wei e the "Parents In Support of 
Ollr (Gay)Children," Behind us mar
ched G.W, Our elllergence onto 4th 
Stleel wa, grected by loud cheers and 
applause from the spectators lining the 
,itiell'ulk,J ,tlW one women sporting a 
button that read "No more orangc 
juke from the un-shine slate," whi~h 
\I'm olle of I he kinder refercnces to the 
ami-gay clTorts or Anita Bryant. The 
marcher, began to chanl, 'D.C.. 
D,C." as lIe \\alke(i. Reaching Penn
Iyh ania ;\ venue we were con fronted 
by ,ome vcry bored police officers 
lounging 011 thier lIloton:ydes. The 
chant among us ehanged to "1-10010-

Saxa, !-IoIIW-S'l\a." 

l!t~ 
"~SI~ 

Near 12th Street, we were con
fronted with about ten photographers 
snapping away. Someone in the group 
yelled out, "Yeah, ('d like three of 
each, 8' 10 glossies." We all gave a 
chuckle. More plClcards: "We grow 
stronger gay by gay," and "We are 
gay. bigots are queer" 

As we passed sOl11e mounted police, 
one of our number gave a flippant 
homosexual salute. His arms held 
tightly by two friends on either ~ide, he 
threw his legs over his head, giving the 
police a dear view of his behind. 

Nearby. as Constitution Avenue 
turned into Pennsylvania,' we en
countered the first Anti-gay 
demonstratOrs that we saw. They, with 
a hoard of little children, heckled us as 
we passed. In back of the White House 
were more anti-gays. holding placards 
declaring. "Repem or Perish" and 
"Jesus Saves from Hell." One 
demonstrator took it upon himself to 
reply, "Well then you still have a 
chance. sinner!" 

The pace became stop and go. One 
of the onlookers tofd us that the end of 

When he stepped aboard this train 
the most powerful man in Europe became 

the most dangerous man in the World. 
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WHITE FLINT 2 
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the parade had not yet left the point of 
departure. A great yell went up in the 
air. We had come to be seen, and there 
were certainly enough of us. We were 
in sight of our destination, the 
Washington Monument. More and 
more people were lined along the 
street. Some were wearing bag masks 
over their heads, signifying that they 
were with us, but could not reveal 
themselves. Some held pennant flags 
of blue, red and green for people all 
over the country who had sent them to 
signify that they were with us in spirit 
if they could not be there in person. 

I met two people from my home 
. town. ( felt my fist go up in the air and 

heurd myself say, "All right! Good to 
see you here!" Three red tail kited 
were flying over the monument. A 
mall seated in a wheelchair on the 
sidewalk pulled himself to his feet to 
salute us. The parade couldn't wait 
any longer. We broke rank and ran up 
the hilI to hear the voices from the ral-

Iy stage. It was 2:30. Someone yelled, 

"The iastmarehers left ten minutes 
ago," and we had already arrived. We 
heard over the speakers, for the stage 

was just a pinpoint in the distance over 
the crowds of people, "You are the 
largest assemblage of lesbians and gay 
men in history,'"' and a roar went up 
from the crowd. "We are everywhere, 
we are your sons and daughters." 

Finally we heard the words, "This is 
more than a fight for the rights of a 
minority. It is a fight for the freedom 
of all, a war against ignorant fear, a 
battle to be fight by gay and straight 
alike, and side by side." I knew, then, 
that my earlier fears had been un
justified. There was a reason for my 
being there, besides sympathy. I was 

.there to protect my own future, my 
own freedom to be what [ ci'lOose and 
be respected for it. Well, now in addi
lion to "faggot lover" they can call me 
a bleeding heart liberal. 

T'was Nice Meeting Y 00 
Chomping on an eggroll, I 

thought about love. 
More properly. I thought about 

ex-love, and that interesting class 
of people you are in ex-love with; 
namely; ex-lovers. The admixture 
of Mandarin and melancholy was 

KEN 
KNISELY 

ocaasioned by the visit of a friend 
(alright, alright: an ex-lover) last 
weekend, and cuisine-induced by 
the memories of us wolfing down 
Chinese food at three in-the
morning, back when we were more 
than just 'friends'. 

Love is fascinating. Ex-love has 
its points of interest, too. Many 
things gather behind your eyes 
when you see a person who used to 
be yours, and you theirs. Grassy 
fields full of butterflies, long 
walks in the rain, the terribly 
romantic times when you 
despararely tried to fashion a con
traceptive device out of a plastic 
bag from the dry cleaner's. These 
memories you will always share. 

But one can't live in the past. 
Just because it's all over doesnlt 
mean you can pine away in peace. 
Reality rears its ugly head, and 
you find yourself confronted with 
a series of mundane tasks that re
quire you to leave your happy little 
shell of sorrow. Among the most 
excruciating are those little details 

a bit more sophisticated in the gay 
world, were competition is keen 
and people are better read. As long 
as you keep all your ex-lovers in 
one ball-park or the other, you will 
only have the usual problems with 
such everyday etiquette. 

However, to find yourself on 
the dark border between these two 
lands brings new challenges to the 
fore, and these must be resolved 
before you introduce anyone. 

For the female who now finds 
her ex-lover in the clutches of 
another man, the event is less 
traumatic. Though she may lose 
some face introducing "her friend 
Bruce and his friend (heard it that 
time. didn't you) Harry", she can 
easily make it up in the post
introduction gossip; after all, at 
least another woman dil;ln't take 
him away from her. Indeed, such a 
shift in priorities can be cited as. 
proof that the men she attracts are 
sensitive and confident, qualities 
so hard to find these days. 

For the shunned and stunned 
male, the situation may be a bit 
harder to handle. After all, the 
wounded hero has failed as 
representative of his whole gender; 
this kind of thing is damned em
barassing, since it contributes to 
the continuing loss of morale 
among men, who have only recent
ly recouped their losses to the 
Woman's Movement by increased 
rapi ng and on-the-job molesta
tion. And in addition to letting 
down the guys on the ~eam, the 

"Like, how to introduce the former lover 
to one ~ lriendr?: 'Gloria, this is Barbara. 
We used to be lovers. Now were not.' " 

that accompany the return of the 
ex-beloved. 

Like, how to introduce the ex
lover to one's friends? "Gloria, 
this is Barbara. We used to be 
lovers. Now we're not." Much too 
blatant, even if you are playing it 
for the laugh. Many prefer the 
more subtle: "Gloria, this is my 
old friend Barbara". with just the 
right, him of irony on the words 
'old friend'. Obviously: this may 
become dangerous if you are in
troducing a friend who used to be 
a lover to a lover who used to be a 
friend, and you find your inflec
tions becoming hopelessly confus
ed. Winking slyly during such 
situations can also be hazardous; 
crossed signals can result, as well 
as severe eyestrain. Best, perhaps, 
is to stick to first names, and leave 
everybody guessing as to who is in 
love with, in bed with, or in
fatuated with who. "It's no fun if 
you don't have to figure out who's 
doing what with whom," one 
member of the More Viscious Sex 
once confided to me in a brief mo
ment of trans-gender sincerity. 

An even more interesting situa
tion occurs when you get to in
troduce both your ex-lover and 
their present liason_ Honesty is 
definitely not called for here. Im
agine the social crisis you would 
precipitate if you were to smile and 
say:"May I introduce Barbara, 
and her lover Robin, who I would 
gladly dismember with a meat-ax 
if I thought it would get me Bar
bara back." At the very least no 
one would remember any names. 
which after all is what introduc
tions are for anyway. 

I think all these examples are 
operational throughout American 

. culture, though the lingo would be 

ego may be in need of a few hours 
in the shop. To be sure, many men 
never recover, and are doomed to 
a shadow world of drugs, sex, or 
making movies with one's ex-lover 
as co-star. For such a condition in
troductions are hardly needed. 

All in all, the problems 
presented by the introduction of 
an ex-lover are most troubling. In 
fact, a study done at Princeton 
University last year concluded that 
there are really only two rational 
alternatives. 

One is to have no lovers at all. 
This course of action yields a lot of 
free time for reading and writing, 
as well as providing a marvelous 
moral stance from which to 
criticize anybody foolish enough 
to engage in that kind of behavior. 
A severe drawback is that if you 
are ever so accursed as to fall in 
love again, you will have forgotten 
how to tell her about it. This can 
be annoying. 

The other logical course of ac
tion is to have whatever lovers you 
want, and then, at the first sign 
they are considering becoming 
your ex-lover, kill them. Your 
remorse at the sudden loss of a 
combination !:>ed-warmer and 
rummy-partner will be compen
sated for by the healthy release of 
passion produced by the bashing 
of his or her brains out with a ball
peen hammer. But be forewarned: 
many states now prohibit such ac
tivity, and it is advisible to consult 
a lawyer before blowing away 
anybody, even an ex-lover. Which 
takes the fun out of it, I guess. 

So however you look at it, ex
lovers are a bitch. Chinese food, 
however, never lets you down. 

Except it seems you're always 
lonely an hour after you eat. 
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Winter's Tale: Fantasy OK, 
But Hands Down On Props 

The current production of William 
Shakespeare's "The Winter's Tale" at 
the Arena Stage is sure to please those 
who revel in unadulterated fantasy and 
mystery. For the discriminating theatre 
goer, however, the play is certain to be 
a disappointment, in which heavy 
veneerof ludicrous scenery and unfor
tunate overplaying of many pastoral 
scenes covers much of the play's inner 
power, emotion and ideas. 

The Winter's Tale was written in 
1611, one of Shakespeare's last plays, 
for King James' Court. Like "A Mid
summer's Night Dream," "Tl1e 
Winter's Tale" is a fantasy play, but, 
in contrast, it is a tragicomedy. Under 
the "frosting" of fantasy, 
Shakespeare explores the deeper ideas 
of jealousy, contrition, love returned, 
the rebirth of the dead, and time. The 
play was never one of his more 
popular works, and is perhaps not of 
the quality of his masterpieces 
("Macbeth" and "Romeo and 
Juliet. ") The challenging and un
familiar subject matter, dspite its faul
ty presentation, is still a powerful 
statement of Shakespeare's genius and 
determination to experiment with and 
develop new and different topics. 

The main flaws of this performance 
have little to do with the acting. The 
scenery is the. biggest problem. It is 

modern clear lucite, sparce, im· 
aginative, and blocks the viewer's 
reception of this work both physically 
and intellectually. If the lucite tables, 
chairs, pedestals and lightpoles are 
supposed to show the transparancy of 
the objects around us that we call 
"real," they do just the opposite, 
clouding and distorting our vision. 

Meaning to reinforce the idea of 
fantasy, they do so to an extreme, con
fusing and disorienting the viewer to 
such a degree that he. loses interest. 
The "light-poles," clear lucite poles 
2" wide and 50' long, attached to the 
stage lights at one end, and stretching 
like slim pillars from noor to celing are 
the worst of it. These poles, which are 
supposed to add a fantastic, halo ef
fect to the action, silently illuminating 
at the touch of a wand, are physical 
impediments to the audience's view. It 
is uncomfortable to forever shift in 
one's seat to follow the action in an 
otherwise excellent theatre. There 
must be better ways to achieve the 
same goal without putting the au
dience through such an unnecessary 
chore. The modern style chairs and 
tables also seem way out of place. If 
they are acceptable because 
Shakespeare's work is universally 
adaptable to any time, then the 
~ostumes and dinner service should 

follow suit.The mixture of period 
costume and modern-day props 
doesn't work. 

The acting on the whole is excellent. 
Although a few of the lighter, comic, 
pastoral scenes seem overdone by the 
company and chorus when they play 
ensemble, the major parts are all well 
done, and some deserve special com
ment. Such praise goes to Halo Wines, 
who gives a moving emotional perfor
mance as Paulina; Stanley Anderson, 
who is terrific as a repentent King 
Leontes; and especially Richard 
Bauer, who was splendid as the sneaky 
rogue Autolycus. One wishes that the 
ephemeral additions to the play, like 
the pagentry and the scenery, did not 
obscure the feeling the actors are ob
viously trying to give their parts. 

By all means, see "The Winter's 
Tale" at the Arena. Although the play 
is imperfect in some respects, it is well 
worth seeing. It gives the viewer an in
teresting glimpse of Shakespeare's 
feelings about fantasy. There is also 
great acting - if you can find it between 
the props! 

"The Winter's Tale" is at the Arena 
Stage from October 5th through 
November 11th. 

-David Scolf Pearce 
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The Winter's Tale by that new playwright Bill Shakespeare is now playing at 
the Arena Stage. 

. Ira Levin's 
Brazil is a 
Possibility 
The Fourth Reich is coming. That is 

Ira Levin's theory. Levin is a master of 
thriller novels (remember Rosemary's 
Baby?), and The Boys from Brazif 
shows no signs of sinking to the 
soporific level of many other so-called 
"suspense" stories. The beginning is 
intriguing, the plot plausible, and the 
climax brutal. 

It is well known that after the col· 
lapse of Nazi Germany in 1945, many 
highly-placed Party members fled to . 
the refuge of South America, and 
th~re organized the Kameradenwerk, a 
rather militant version of the Veterans 
Adinistration. Levin uses these factsto 
bestow credibility upon the fanatic 
character of Doctor Josef Mengele. 
This doctor, who conducted "research 
experiments" on twins at the concen
tration camp of Auschwitz, has not 
spent the years from 1945 to 1974 
moldering the Brazilian jungle. He has 
hatched a plan to restore domination 
of the world to the Aryan race. 

First, however, ninety-four unim
portant old men must die. 

White Devil Brings Punk Rock To 16th Century 

That is all the information that 
Yakov Liebermann receives. The aging 
Jewish Nazi-hunter must ferret out the 
rea')on for the murders of dozens of 
men, in nine countries; men with no 
apparent connection between them 
other than the fact that they are of 
retirement age. Liebermann often 
leaves the reader gnawing his fingers as 
he discards promising leads to follow 
wild geese, and it takes himn well'over 
one hundred and forty pages to 
establish the link: not the men 
themselves, but their sons. 

The Acting Company is ending its 
run at the Kennedy Center with a 
bizarre production of 10hn Webster's 
The White Devif. Actually, bizarre 
does not convey the real result of the 
show. Rather, it is more like punk 
rock. 

To understand how a modern ver
sion affects this play, it must be noted 
that The White Devil was first per· 
formed in 1608. (No, this is not a 
misprinL) The play relates the events 
of a 16th century murder in Italy. It 
begins with a Duke falling in love with 
a renowned beauty, Vittoria. The 
Duke then gets heads rolling by order
ing the murders of his wi fe and Vit
toria's husband. The basic themes of 
this dramatic period depict human cor
ruption and greed as evidenced in 
political, economic and moral decay. 

The Acting Company deals with 
. these ideas through modern represen

tation of the same. The production is a 
youth-oriented world of drugs, music, 
and sexual display - a world which they 

are very successful at creating. 
The problem is that they are doing 

two plays simultalleou~ly. Their ver
sion of contemporary decadence is 
well done, but it is at odds with the 
script of the play. This con flict goes 
further than a thug wearing leather 
pants and jacket with a chain wrapped 
around his waist reciting something 
that sounds like Shakespeare. There 
are occassional lapses into dignity in 
the script that the degenerate setting 
does not allow. The Acting Company 
has appropriated the general outline of 
the play and they have extravagan tly 
played it to their own end. Even so, 
whatever it was that they performed, it 
was well done. 

The acting ranged from good to 
superb. Charles Shaw-Robinson and 
Harriet Harris were strikingly effective 
as the Duke and his live, btlt Randle 
Mel! stood out as the Duke's right 
hand man, Flamineo. But overall, 
neither individual actors nor the direc
tor, Michael Kahn can be saddled with 

Misguided Melodrama Broadway Bombs 

Tom Robbins (no relation to Harold) and Harriet Harris (no relation to 
Richard) cavort in The Acting Company's production of Broadway. 

.. 
Al Gator by Paul Sutphin 

I fRO/It/$EP r W"OULDN'r po 
Tt+(STO MYSELf AGAIN-
1Wa O'Cl.oCf\ Iff PIERCE AND 

THE EX¥'\'S TO~o~P."W .... 

Broadway was first produced in 
1926. It was quite an international suc
cess, running in most of Europe (Lon
don, Vienna, Budapest and Italy). In 
Berlin, the translator changed the 
script when he did not understand the 
slang, so the show was not effective. 

The play was written by two 
monuments of the American theatre: 
George Abbot and Philip Dunning. 
They constructed it aroun the setting 
of a speakeasy and populated it with a 
hoofer, a singer, the chorus girls, the 
club owner and, that's right, 
gangsters. It is a melodrama and it 
more action than characterization. It 
reveals the seamy, false glamour of the 
setting. 

There is nothing really wrong up to 
this point. The problem is that it this 
production plays it wrong. It plays it 
for laughs without developing the ten
sion that a quick rub-out and its later 
revenge needs. And the jokes go off 
like the Crash of '29. This misdirection 

must be placed with the director, 
Gerald Gutierrez. But the show does 
do at least one thing right: it moves 
along very fast, which the script vir
tually demands. 

Even though the direction is 
misguided, it is only fair to realize that 
the material is difficult to deal with 
now, fifty years later. The gangsters 
fl:-.d naive dancers that were new to the 
stage then have grown up to become 
more than genres. They are now 
cliches. It is difficult to stage an old 
joke. Without second guessing what 
they should have done, let it suffice to 
say that it is not impossible. This pro
duction just misssed the mark. 

As for the acting, the bootlegger is 
not vain enough. In general, there is a 
lot of misplaced energy and concentra
tion that is only occasionally spar ked, 
such as when a dance routine starts 
and immediately exits. The shoW'S 
bright spots are short-lived. 

If The Acting Company exhibits one 
trait, it is consistency. Their first show, 
Elizabeth I was uniformly well done, 
and Broadway was evenly misled. The 
While Devil, a punk·rock version of 
17th Century morai decay by John 
Webster may prove to be a surprise. 

--Brian J'vfacMullen 
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thc responsibility for this ,how 
became it i, ,0 far removed from the 
original script that it must have been 
created by the group together (respon· 
sibility here is the middle ground bet
ween blame and prai,>c). 

However, even though it h brilliant 
in its execution, the production j" too 
narrow in seope and does not takc 
iTself seriously in the end. The point of 
gratuitous sex and violence can be 
belabored only so long until it becomes 
senseless. And in the end it turns in· 
ward on itsdf again w the end rc,ult 
verges on scif·parody. 

The Acting Company ends it three 
week engagement on a note that reaf· 
firms its function: the creative educa· 
tion of actors. Although noteworthy in 
its conception, Tile While Devil falls 
short of ilscl f. But it i; creative, wel!· 
done, and perfect for anyone II ho 
daea not want to wait in line for the 
Key Theatre's midnight R()cky Horror 
Picture Show. 

-Brion JfacAfllllen 

For the most part, The Boys from 
Brazil unfolds in such a realistic man
ner as to have the reader dashing to the 
library and poring over microfilm 
records in search of "Mengele, Dr. 
Josef" or portraits of the young Adolf 
Hitler. Once in a while, however, the 
action within a scene takes such a 
predictable course that it could have 
been plucked from any of a hundred 
different "thriller" novels that are 
twice as good as Excedrin PM for 
sleepless nights. Mercifully, these, and 
heavily stereotyped charcacters, do not 
occur more than two or three times. 

And when one finally begins to 
grasp the enormous scope of 
Mcngelc's plot and the frightening 
possibility of its success, especially in 
the violent world of today, an ap· 
prehensive feeling begins to curdle in 
the stomach. One Hitler was terrible 
enough. ·Kathy Breen 

Beware Folger Macbeth 
The Folger, a modern 

Shakespearean theatre, would seem 
ideally suited for a traditional produc
tion such as Macbeth, but the current 
rendition attempts innovation and 
fares the worse for it. Mikel Lambert's 
"Director's Notes" assert that the 
"unwritten vastly outweighs the writ· 
ten script;" apparently he has not im· 
pressed this principle sufficiently up0n 
the company. In an effort to avoid 
passionate excess, the actors only 
dilute the crucial scenes with clumsy 
mechanisms. 

The casting defies convention, not 
to its credit. The three male witches are 
grotesque enough, but their virile, har
dy voices hardly suggest decrepit, aged 
hags. Despite his benevolent, paternal 
stage presence, the talented Negro ac
tor Ray Aranha .seemed ridiculously 
misplaced as the legendary King of 
Scotland. The too comely maiden 
playing Macduff's son recited her lines 
in a stilted and unconvincing manner. 
In each case, the obvious multiple 
casting proved annoying. 

With the exception of the noble 
B~nquo, Kenneth Gray, who wears his 
honor and his blood worthily, the lead 
roles suffer fluctuations between 

brilliance and mediocrity. Unfor
tunately the climactic scenes take the 
brunt of the latter. Even stage veteran 
Sam Tsoutsouvas, as Macbeth, falters 
at the crucial" Is this a dagger which I 
see before me?" grasping the 
hallucination before inquiring whether 
it has its "handle toward my hand." 
The depth of Macbeth's internal con
flict apparently overtaxes his abilities. 
Yet the banquet scene steals the show; 
as Tsoutsouvas captures Macbeth's 
elusive anguish electrically. 

The appropriately drab costumes 
and scenery come alive to William 
Penn's eerie music and Hugh Lester's 
original lighting. Erik Fredericksen 
would do well to deny his fancy "Fight 
Choreographer" title in view of the 
pathetic farce of the final dual scene, 
in which Macduff is nearly accidental
ly castrated. 

All told, the show, although not 
outstanding, was an intelligent, moody 
production, not without merit for 
anyone who enj oys a standard classic. 

Macbeth is at the Folger Theatre 
from· September 25th through 
November 18th. 

-A1argaretASustace 
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ABBA: America Catching Up 

'Editor's Note: Joe Haertel attended 
ABBA's press conference at the Swiss 
Embassy. 

by Joe Haerlel 
Speci.1 to the HOY A 

To the casual radio listener, the 
name ABBA is no doubt familiar but 
probably signifies nothing more than a 
couple of hit singles each year. Yet 
over the past five years, ABBA has 
cultivated a sound that has enabled 
them to become perhaps the best
known contemporary group in the 
world. 

The beginnings of ABBA date back 
to 1966 when Benny Andersson, the 
piano player for a popular Swedish 
rock band called the Hep Stars, met 
Bjorn Ulvaeus, guitarist for the 
Hootenanny Singers, a group then 
recording for Polar Records. Each had 
been songwriting on his own and this 
mutual interest would bring them 
together two years later when they left 
their groups to form the duo Bjorn 
and Benny. 

Stig Anderson, the president of 
Polar Records, worked with Bjorn and 
Benny as they continued songwriting 
and performing in Sweden. In 1970, 
they decided to try adding female 
vocals to their sound. Agnetha 
Faltskog and Anni-Frid Lyngstad, two 
vocalists who were pursuing solo 
careers, began working with Bjorn and 
Benny and eventually would take over 
as the lead singers. 

The four continued appearing 
together as Bjorn and Benny, but 
record releases met with moderate 
sales at best. In 1973 the group 
adopted the name ABBA (a palin
drome created from the initials of their 
first names) and was now just months 
away from unimagined success. 

Besides writing original material 
for the group, Bjorn and Benny were 
also functioning in the studio as pro
ducers, ultimately determining how 
the group would sound on record. 
Their production techniques which 
have been described as innovative, 
lavish and brilliant, would become a 
significant part of ABBA's sound. 
One result of their efforts was the song 
"Waterloo" in the Eurovision Song 
Contest before a mammoth European 
television audience. "Waterloo" walk
ed away with the contest's top award 
and created a sudden, overwhelming 
demand for the group and its music. 

Since that event, the worldwide 
degree of success achieved by this 

group has been nothing short of 
phenomenal. All of their seven albums 
have had tremendous sales and every 
personal appearance is a sellout. They 
have established a repertoire of solid, 
listenable music, built up 'a loyal 
following and generated a more-than
substantial income from their accom
panying enterprises. 

In the United Stat'!s, though, AB
BA's story has not been quite the same 

*********.** 
ABBA's Successful U.S. Singles 

Waterloo 
Honey, Honey 
S.O.S'-
I Do, I Do, I Do 
Fernando 
Dancing Queen 
Knowing Me, Knowing You 
The Name of the Game 
Take a Chance on Me 

1974 
1975 
1976 
1976 
1977 
1977 
1978 
1978 
1979 

U.s. Albums 

Waterloo 
ABBA 
Greatest Hits 
Arrival 
The Album 
Voulez VallS 

Atlantic 18101 
Atlantic 18146 
Atlantic 19114 
Atlantic 19115 
Atlantic 19164 
Atlantic 16000 

a~ it has been in the rest of the world. 
"Waterloo" was a hit in this country 
just a few months after it became big 
in Europe, but the popularity of the 
group never caught on here as it did 
elsewhere. The resistance of the 
American market is somewhat puzzl
ing. Whether it was radio station pro
grammers, music critics, concert pro
moters or the public itself who failed 
to feel the same excitement as other 
countries will never be known for sure. 

Nearly a dozen of ABBA's singles 
have been hits on the American charts. 
However, album sales, today's yard
stick of success, have not been as good 
as their success with singles would in
dicate. 'Atlantic Records, their 
American distributor, has released five 
albums (six if a greatest hits album is 
included) but none of them has been a 
heavyweight seller. 

There is no doubt that rock albums 

become the big sellers in this country, 
and in view of the fact that ABBA is 
not strictly oriented toward rock, 
many rock buyers simply overlook 
them. 

ABBA does not tour extensively and 
the tour they began last month was 
their ilrst ever in America. Normally 
they play in 20,000 seat arenas, but 
their ilrst tour here called for smaller 
'halls (circa 5,000 seats) in fourteen 
American cities. ABBA arrived in 
Washington for its show at Constitu
tion Hall on October 4th, but Agnetha 
was suffering from severe fatigue and 
Dr. Lukash strongly advised that she 
take a rest. This resulted in a last 
minute cancellation and disappointed 
ticket holders being turned away from 
the doors. 

Bjorn, Benny and Frida were the 
guests of honor at a luncheon held at 
the home of the Swedish ambassador 
on the following day. Each was a per
sonable individual who seemed to be 
amazingly unaffected by stature and 
success. 

When asked about his music, Bjorn 
indicated that ABBA "tries to pro
gress with each song" they do, rather 
than rely on any formulas that suc
ceeded in the past. He feels that no 
particular song can be labeled as their 
best effort and said that they have to 
throwaway only two or three songs 
for every dozen they release, which is a 
surprisingly small number. Bjorn has 
the best command of English and all 
the English lyrics for their songs. 

The ABBA sound produced by 
Bjorn and Benny has often been com
pared to the "wall of sound" created 
by producer Phil Spector in his early 
1960's work with The Crystals and The 
Ronettes. Benny said that he likes 
Spector's work but maintains that AB
BA's sound is not a duplication of 
Spector's. Benny does not hesitate to 
classify ABBA's music as pop rather 
than rock and he is not at all bothered 
by what critics might say about his 
music. Benny feels that he can make 
his music the way he wants to and 
leave the rest up to the listener. 

The voices of Agnetha and Frida 
have become a readily identifiable part 
of ABBA's music. Since the formation 
of ABBA, both Agnetha and Frida 
have released solo albums recorded in 
Swedish. Each of them also has acting 
experience, Agnetha on the stage and 
Frida on the screen. 

Frida's ambition was to be a singer 

With World- Wide Popularity 

ABBA: A group so famous that they need no introduction. 

and, though not too fond of touring, Records grow into the biggest indepen-
'she is now very happy being able to do dent label in Sweden. Bjorn' and 
what she had aspired to. In spite of the Agnetha married in 1971 and divorced 
prominence of the female vocals in amicably in 1978. Benny and Frida liv-
ABBA's music, she does not think the ed together prior to marrying in 1978. 
group can be compared with past As far as the reluctance of rock fans 
female vocal groups like The Shangri- to recognize ABBA, it is probably due 
Las or The Supremes. Frida enjoys to the fact that "acceptable" rock is 
singing in English, saying English is mired in its commitment to over-
the language suited for pop music. sophistication. True, ABBA's lyrics 

Considerin the fact that the group may not be sensitive, provocative or 
has been together for nine years, AB- meaningful, their songs do not feature 
Ba has endured remarkably well. lightning-fast guitar solos, their image 

. Manager Stig Anderson, who has col- may be too "clean:' but their 
Iaborated with Bjorn and Benny on melodies are consistently better than 
some of the writing, has seen Polar average and their production and har- , 

monies are flawless. ABBA's music 
has more to offer than the indifferent 
listener might think. 

At present there are no plans for 
ABBa to return to the United States. 
However, ABBA--The Movie, a con
cert film made when they toured 
Australia, has recently opened in some 
American cities and should soon ap
pear in this area. This on-screen per
formance should provide an ideal op
portunity for the undecided to get a 
good feel for the group and its music. 

The worldwide acclaim given to AB
Ba has been well-publicized in this 
country. There is·a seemingly unim
portant result of this that might give a 
better picture of how truly popular 
they are. 

Americans familiar with the interna
tional music scene are aware of the in
tense devotion that British fans show 
to their heroes. Continuously since 
February 1960, British fans have put 

'out Elvis Monthly, a magazine which 
comes out ever month entirely devoted 
to Elvis Presley. For almost 13 years 

. (1963-1976), Britain filled another 
need with The Beatles Monthly. In 
1975, in reponse to the demands of a 
new genre of fans, Britons published 
the first issue of ABBA Magazine. 

Though ABBA may never attain the 
same degree of popularity in the 
United States that they have in other 
countries, they will undoubtedly con
tinue to come out with the high quality 
product that their fans expect and en
joy. ABBA has made a big mark on 
popular music, and they can only 
make that mark bigger. 

Acting Shines in Starting· Over 
Alan J. Pa!<ula has directed what 

could easily be one of the best com
edies of this year. Pakula, who is more 
well-known for such political thrillers 
as The Parra{ax View and All the 
President's Men, has turned out a 
refreshing, uplifting film that sparkles 
with fine performances by such stars as 
Burt Reynolds, Jill Clayburgh, and 
Candice Bergen, and features a fine 
script by James L. Brooks. 

Phil PQtter (Reynolds) has just been 
asked by his wife Jessica (Candice 
Bergen) for a divorce. She wants to 
branch out on her own and explore a 
career in songwriting, As Potter glum-

Iy leaves their New York apartment, 
Jessica begins to practice her songs. 
Her tunes are inoffensive enough, but 
Jessica's voice turns the scene into a 
much more painful experience for 
both Potter and the audience. 

Phil decides to go to Boston and 
teach journalism at a community col
liege. There he meets a kindergarten 
teacher named Marilyn (played by Jill 
Clayburgh). They fall in love and 
begin living together. Potter is still 
troubled by his ex-wife, however; she 
wants to get back together and he is 
not sure. Luckily, the "which one will 
he choose" part of the plot is short, 
because it does get tiresome. 

and MaryKay Palce being especially 
noteworthy. (Durning and Pendleton 
also had roles together in The Muppet 
Movie.) 

The music, including the love songs 
that Jessica writes, is composed by 
Marvin Hamlisch. The score is quite 
good, but even this is incorporated in
to the comedy as Candice Bergen 
recites them, usually off-key and with 
a good deal of superfluous hand mo
tions. 

New Deal at National Collection oj the Fin.e Arts 
The acting is the piece-de-resistance 

of Starting Over as Burt Reynols 
- shines in the lead role. In the last few 
years, Reynolds has become less of the 
hard, macho-cop type. While subdu
ing this, he has allowed true comic 
genius and timing to develop. This 
comic talent was shone only slightly in 
The End and Hooper, but in Starting 
Over it has bloomed fully. Without his 
moustac he, he looks less like 
Reynolds-the-great-lover, and more 
like a poor basset hound. This is a 
necessity in order to define Potter's 
character properly. His eye-rolling 
wonder when Jessica belts into a song 
off-key carries off the scene all by 
itself. 

The script by James L. Brooks con
tains many scenes within the story that 
are just marvels and remind one most
ly of such contemporary chroniclers as 
Woody Allen. One prime example has 
Burt Reynolds suffering an anxiety at
tack in a furniture showroom. His 
psychiatrist brother asks if anyone in 
the crowd has a valium. Immediately, 
everyone in unison begins an earnest 
search for the obviously favored drug. 
The scene also occurs in a part of the 
store made up to look like a regular 
room, with crowd of onlookers on-

" !, 

The National Collection of Fine 
Arts faces a 'public avenue' at 'G' 
Street between 7th & 8th Streets, N. 
W. This mini-mall, cteated by the 
cooperation of government, private 
and commercial sectors, has revitalized 
this once declining area, and once 
again shoppers, tourists and business 
people come here. Built in a modern 
style, with bold granite sculptures, this 
cooperative mall serves as the perfect 
back-drop for the current exhibition at 
the National Collection, 'The Art of 
the Federal Recovery Projects, 
1933-1943.' 

I" -', 
I ' 

These works, ,mostly paintings and 
prints, were created by artists working 
in Federally funded Arts projects dur
ing the Great Depression, under the 
direction of the Works Progress Ad
ministration, Although the artists were 
provided with very modest incomes, 
barely covering anything more than 
the cost of materials, they nevertheless 
had the opportunity to continue full
time in their media, despite the 

, 
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The Trape<.e Girl courtesy of FDR and 

. Depression. The Federal grants greatly 
enhanced many artistic mediums, for 
the artists rediscovered forgotten 

. techniques and invented several more. 
The silkscreen is one example of a 
commercial graphics technique that 
was rediscovered and adapted to the 
artist's need, providing a low-cost 
method of print making. 
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The artists, to participate in the pro
grams, had to clear their preliminary 
compositions with the directors of the 
projects. If the design was accepted, as 
were most, the artist copleled his work 
and it was then exhibited around the 
country in various Federal and state
funded shows, and/or employed in il
lustrated portfolios or posters for 
educational use. Although no set 
theme was imposed on the artists', 
most concerned themselves with 
American themes: increasing 
technology and industry, city life, 
social upheaval and deprivation. A 
definite style is visible, in which unim
portant detail is removed from the 
crude realistic forms so that the 
underlying power, in the case of 
machines, and emotion, in the human 
form, is directly communicated to the 
viewer. The bold, simple shapes rein
force the depression and deprivation 
of the times, and the great efforts of a 
nation to overcome this terrible 
trauma. 

Of the graphics projects: -th~ most 
important was the New York City Pro
ject,' under the leadership of experienc
ed artists like Russell Limbach. Under 
his tutelage, color lithography made 
giant advances, beginning in 1935 with 
his 'Trapese Girl.' All over the coun
try, many artists showed renewed in
terest in the myriad techniques of print 

making. 
It is heartening to see these creations 

and to realize that if it had not been 
for the Federal programs, not only 
would they not exist, but the artists 
would most likely have had to give up 
their professions in order to live. As it 
was, they were allowed to continue 
their work, both advancing artistic 
techniques and providing needed 
recreation and education for other 
Ame·ricans. Although the Arts Pro
jects were accu,ed of boondoggling 
and limiting the styb of arti5tic ex
pression, for the rno,t pan neither of 
these accusations is accurate. It is 
possible that some artists might have 
gained more artistic freedom outside 
such program" but then again, it is 
questionable if they would have sur
vived at all. 

If you are interested in New Deal 
Works programs, or if you would just 
like to spend an afternoon viewing 
good art, go see the 'Art of the Federal 
Recovery Projects' --it's well worth the 
trip. If graphics especially intere,t 
you, SLOp by the Discover Graphics 
Workshop at the National Collection. 
This studio is open to the public and 
offers much material on the techniques 
of the various print media. This ex
hibition, at the National. Collection, 
continues until December 2 

-David Scott Pearce 

Jill Clayburgh turned in the best 
performance by an actress last year in 
An Unmarried Woman. In this, her 
first film since, she does another fine 
job as Marilyn, an ultra-defensive 
teacher working on her Masters, (She 
is in awe of Phil's ex-wife after learn
ing that Jessica has already completed 
hers.) 

Candice Bergen has done some good 
films such as The Wind and the Lion 
and some atrocious films such as 
Oliver's Story. The difference in her 
performances is due to the quality of 
the actors around her (Sean Connery 
in the former as opposed to Ryan 
O'Neal in the latter). Her performance 
in Starting ()ver proves just how good 
she can be. fhe supporting cast is also 
quite compltent with Charles Durning 
(as Phil's brother), Austin Pendleton, 

• ~, 

Burt Reynolds and Jill Clayburgh 
ly adding to the general hilarity. The 
irony of these characters playing out a 
scene in their fictitious lives with a 
crowd present is obviously (albeit subt
ly) to be compared with the audience 
in a movie. 

Love stories have not been so good 
in the recent past, but Starting Over is 
a better, updated version of the 
romantic comedies of the 30's and 
40's. 

-Bill Henry 

The Lousy Legacy with Horrifying Price 
This summer, it seemed that every 

movie that was not a sports film was a 
horror movie. Some of these were very 
good like Alien and Dracula. Others 
were very bad such as Phantasm and 
The Amityville Horror. The Legacy, 
directed by Richard Marquand, is one 
movie to stay away from. A mediocre 
haunted house story, it has nothing 
new or inventive to liven it up. 

The plot of The Legacy is standard 
B-movie schlock. A pretty architect 
(Katherine Ross) and her business 
partner/boyfriend (Sam Groom) get a 
mysterious offer for a job in England 
(along with a rather sizable check). 
Groom, of course, is skeptical, but 
Ross insists on going as a vacation. In 
England, their motorcycle is forced off 
the road by a silver Rolls-Royce. The 
owner takes them to his estate where 
they join others gathered for a reason 
unknown (only to Ross and Groom it 
seems). Then the guests (including the 
Who's Roger Daltrey and The Rocky 
Horror Picture Show narrator Charles 
Gray) start getting picked off one by 
one as tte film turns into a predictable 

horror movie cliche. 
The murders which happen one by 

one (thank God there are only five vic
tims) are predictable and gory without 
being frightening. These include a mir
ror shattering which impales a woman, 
a man choking on a chicken bone, and 
another guest being incinerated by a 
fire place. To top it off by appropriate 
music and the appearance of a white 
cat. These are the same type of non
thrills which made Damien: The Omen 
II such a bomb. 

With the Who's lead singer Roger 
Daltrey featured, one would figure 
that he would sing the title song and 
give the movie a small shred of quality, 
but instead the song, "Another Side of 
Me" is sung by Kiki Dee, the feminine 
flip-side of Elton John. the song is not 
very good either. The rest of the score 
by Michael J. Lewis sounds like a,com
bined adaptation of an old Marlboro 
commercial and the soundtrack to I 
Was a Teenage Werewolf. 

The Legacy is dull, mediocre, and 
totally worthless. It makes you wonder 
how anyone could put out a film that 

is so stupid or why Katherine Ross or 
Roger Daltrey would waste their time 
in it. A hopeless horror film, The 
Legacy invokes laughter rather than 

~--- ,-

fright, that is, until you remember that 
you just paid four dollars to watch it. 
Now, that's horrifying, 

--Bill Henry 

i 
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arts & entertainment 
Led Zeppelin's In Through the Out Door Takes Off, FliesHigh 

If you're sick and tired of listening 
to that someone down the hall playing 
the likes of The Cars and The Knack, 
and are in a mood for a good old
fashioned heavy-metal rock album to 
retaliate, then don't buy Led 
Zeppelin's In the Out Door. If, 
however, yOU want an album that 
unlike The Knack or The Cars doesn't 
utilize the same riffs and rhythm on 
seemingly every track, then you may 
want to consider purchasing this. For 
though In the OUI Door is definitely 
"Zeppelin," it is clear that Mr. Plant 
& Co. are changing and (perhaps) 
growing musically. Whether or not 
one sees that change as for the better, 
of course, depends on one's musical 
tastes. 

But first, rest assured that there is 
much on In the Oul Door that any 
Zeppelin afficiando would normally 
expect 0 f these fou r talented men. For 
instance, Zeppelin has rarely rocked so 
well as in "In the Evening," the first 
cut' on side one. Plant's vocals are as 

straining, creative and versatile as 
ever. Jimmy Page's guitar virtuosity 
can still match practically anyone's in 
this territory. And John Bonham's 
drums resonate as hard and as com
pulsively as they ever have. In other 
words, Led Zeppelin is still a very 
slick, polished, and experienced rock 
band. Lyrically (listen to "Fool In The 
Rain" and "A!l My Love") and 
melodically, they're still light years 
ahead of most groups in the "hard 
rock" category. 

B.ut, as the years pass (and fou; 
years have passed since Zeppelin's last 
album, Presence), this band has 
changed, diVerSified, and matured, as 
any genuine artist does. One can see in 
this album the results of that process-
a wider application of differing 
musical styles. Latin rhythms, for in
stance, are predominant in "Fool In 
The Rain." More striking however, is 
Plant's amazingly artful mastery of the 
blues-ballad genre in "I'm Gonna 

Crawl," which, except for some of the 
lyrics, could have been crafted thirty 
years ago. Plant does such a skillful 
job with it that it works -- it evokes 
real and .sincere emotion. But perhaps 
the most entertaining among the 
varied tracks on this album is "Hot 
Dog," a country rocker which adroitly 
and hilariously satirizes the genre 
itself. In fact, the country guitar is so 
convincing, and the two-part harmony 
so slick, that one may not even at first 
realize that this indeed a take-off. The 
lyrics, however, which are genuinely 
fun!1y, give the whole thing away. 

Though Zeppelin certainly does 
make use of a number of musical 
styles, there is a maturation of a more 
subtle, esoteric kind here. Zeppelin's 
musical values and attitudes actually 
seem to have changed direction. They 
have, in this listener's opinion, begun 
to mellow with age. Witness the fact, 
for example, that there is o.lly one real 
rocker on this album ("In the 

Evening"). The tone of the rest of the 
songs on this album is more commer-

cial than usual for Zeppelin. That is, 
not to say that they have turned to 
disco or the like, but, nevertheless, 
there is more on this album that could 
be "AM material" than on an 
"average" Zeppelin album. Hence, 
it's not surprising that "All My Love" 
has been recieving a lot of AM airplay 
recently. 

Zeppelin has somewhat altered its 
style in In the Out Door, some for the 
better (in light of the creativity that the 
songs on this album display), some 
possibly for the worse (if one considers 
where this album could lead Zeppelin 
if this "mellowing" process 
continues). One hopes that they will 
avoid the route of inanity taken by 
Paul McCanney, and by all means 
steer clear of, the idiotic likes of the 
sultans of 'Power-Pop,' The Cars and 
The Knack. 

--Joseph Damond 

I Rolling Stone Ain't What It Used To Be; The Knack Try To Be 
.Did you ever have the feeling that 

you were born a decade too late? 
Perhaps two, three, four ... Well, 
don't worry the neurosis is univer
sal. 

I was going through some 
mementoes the other day and 
found some curious items. I found 
my first issue of Rol/inK Stone, a 

NOTES 

"peace sign" pendant, some rolling 
papers, a macrame belt, and a copy 
of an old, autographed Led Zep
pelin album with some seeds in the 
fold that must date to approximate
ly the turn of the decade (doesn't 
that sound ancient?). Comfortably 
packed away with these I uncovered 
a warped Revolver LP and a dog
eared copy of Tom Wolfe's The 
Electric Kool-Ade Acid Test. (Read 
on, there's a reason for all of this, I 
promise.) 

Realizing I had succt.;mbed to an 

around longer but have written bet
ter music in the past). And, yes, I 
have more respect for Donovan or 
even The Monkees ( from a strictly 
aethetic point of view) than I do for 
The Records, Tile MOlels, or The 
Clash. 

I no longer subscribe to Rolling 
Stone, either. I would sooner pick 

by Geoffrey di Rito 

up copies of Midnight or Tile Na
tional Enquirer as far as its validity 
or the musical objectivity of its 
reviews is concerned. The main 
reason for this is that the publica
tion currently boasting that mime 
has little or no resemblance to that 
earlier, more venerable journalistic 
effort. I do not share their ex
uberance for The Knack (I am told 
its cup "runneth over" with the 
new "fab four. ") nor do I find it 
unusual (certainly not original) that 
the group will not grant interviews 

to reporters or other media per
sonage (real superstars have been 
doing it for years). This does not 
shroud them in any mysterious 
cloke of ominence. It does not con
cern me what their political views 
are or whether or not they read 
Jack Kerouac. It is dear by their 
musical efforts they have none of 
the former worth hearing and have 
not read (nor probably heard of for' 
that matter) any of the latter. 

Rolling Slone belongs to an 
earlier genre that has gone the way 
of Janis and Renaissance art: to 
that big art gallery in the sky. And 
may all the fakes (please) burn in 
the hell of mediocrity. Roiling 
Slone's opinion on music are col
ored (as arc so many these days) the 
repulsive shade of mint green (no, 
I'm not speaking of the leaf). It is 
against that same religion I ,spoke 
of earlier that I purchase and 
peruse any periodical that is more 
concerned with programming its 
readers than informing them. Pro
gramming, these days is cheap. One 
has only to enter the Mooney -faith 
to achieve the same, desired affect. 
Of course with Moonies you sur
render off your earthly belongings; 

Rolling Slone asks only for your 
cash. The Slolle is no longer Roil
ing (much less rocking), but has 
gathered a lot of moss in the form 
of heavy commercialism that is also 
that same verdant hue. 

Now wait. As you read this, 
don't brand me as a reactionary. 
It's just the opposite. No one is 
more convinced than I am that time 
will and must march on. If you find 
that one of time's more irritating 
qualities, it's time to stop the world 
and get off (as some have). It's just 
that I object to stealing from the 
past, veritably 'grave-robbing' for 
fun and profit. I'm sorry. Personal 
ethics force me to see everything 
how my world has changed since 
the dim past of these religious 
relics, these worthless remnants of 
an earlier era that go with me 
wherever r throw down a 'welcome' 
mat. For instance. I wonder if there 
are still those who mourn the un
timelv deaths of Duane Allman, 
Jimi . Hendrix. Alan Freed, Janis 
Joplin, Jim Croce (and the more re
cent) Lynrd Skynrd. (I include even 
older artists in my 'Hero Hall of 
Fame' like Marilyn Monroe and the 
painter Vincent Van Gogh.) 

What puzzles me even more 
about my case is that I do not feel 
any connection or empathy for the 
thousands of revival sound groups 
posing as the verisimilitude of our 
past. To me, The Knack does not 
resemble the phenomenon of The 
Beotles in the least. And Southside 
Johnny and the Asbury Jukes 
might be rock 'n roll, but as of this 
moment they do not replace The 
Byrds or Buddy Holly for me. And 
I will not buy their albums as long 
as they attempt to suggest that im
age. They are perversely mimicking 
a chapter in music history that can
not possibly be retraced. It is 
against my religion, for instance, to 
listen to any "New Wave" music 
with the suggestion, however slight, 
that they might have any more 
claim to rock's legacy than do the 
BeeGees (who have not only been 
through a filter that recognizes only 
originality and, believe me, recently 
the horizon has been a bit barren 
and sparse. Not just where music is 
concerned, but in all things, there is 
a strange void, as if somewhere in 
that abscence is an expression in 
itself. But it is my belief that when 
man becomes artistically non-

SOPHOMORESI 

productive, it's time to get off the 
planet and let dolphins movc up the 
evolutionary scale. Fortunately for 
my neurosis and my analyst. I 
believe that horizon will again teem 
with life. In fact, to be honest, even 
now it show some signs of fertility. 

There are many good and pro
ductive artists working busily these 
days, but unfortunately in a 
vacuum (perhaps created by the 
coming and going of ny-by-night 
acts at the speed of sound). 

must be recognized or it dies of 
underexposure (contrary to the 
plight of New Wave which is expir
ing of overexposure). Some 
creative, new artists like Karla 
Bonoff, Molly Hatchet, Warren 
Zevon, Mac Macanally, Dire 
Straits, Dixie Dregs, the not-so
new Tim Curry, and a short, but 
sufficient, list of other current per
sona are thriving. Many of these 
are freaks. By this, I mean the more 
literal translation. They are without 
category, they have no snug niche 
in this world (or a bandwagon to 
ride in on) and much of what they 
do defies precedent or the current 
de Tiguer. 

IS THERE LIFE AFTER COLLEGE? 

, .' 
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Computers hand It! a lot of things 
around here. They admit you to the 
dormitory, control the amount of heat 
piped into your room, save us millions 
of dollars by freeing human intellect 
from dull, repetitive tasks, and screw 
up pre-registration more in to minutes 
that the entire Registrar's Office could 
in 10 years. 

Computers also playa major role in 
bringing The HOY A to you every Fri
day morning (well, Friday 
afternoon ... Saturday evening). 

During the summer the HOY A leas
ed $40,000 worth of composing equip
ment for use by Georgetown's oldest 
n-:wspaper. Among the machinery is a 
remarkable device kno\vn as the Edil
Writer 7700, described as "a direet
entry, phototypesetting system with 
exceptionally powerful editing and 
storage capabilities." 

The Editwriter 7700. like all Gaul. is 
divided into three parts; the keyboard, 
the video system and the 
photographing unit. Once a. piece of 
copy has been meticulously proofread 
and rewritten 10 perfection, it is hand
ed 10 the typesetter who by pressing 
the appropriate keys cause~ words, 
sentences and whole paragraphs to ap
pear on the videoscreen in electric blue 
letters. 

Editing of the copy - deleting a 
sentence, inserting a paragraph, COf-

reeting an embarrassing typo - can be 
done directly on the screen. Even as 
the typist is clattering away, the words 
are being spaced out by computer so 
that each line is the same length. The 
computer even knows how to 
hyphenate words, though sometimes it 
will come up with a form like retum-ed 
which the more pedantic grammarians 
would not accept. Also, if the typist 
fails to press the "quad-left" key, the 
computer will space out the final line 
in a paragraph so that it looks 
something like this. 

But nothing is perfect. 
At an:! rate, when the typist is 

satisfied with the copy on the screen, 
he or she can have it recorded on a 
magnetic disk by pressing the button 
on the side of the keyboard marked 
"enter file." The information on the 
disk is then transferred to a roll of 
specially-treated paper within the 
bowels of the photo unit. 

It's not over yet. The roll of paper 
(known as a "case") must be transfer
red to a bulky apparatus called a pro
cessor, which more than consumes it 
own weight every week in water and 
corrosive chemicals. If the case has 
been inserted correctly a strip of paper 
with the newsprint on it appears at the 
other end. The copy is then waxed, cut 
with a razor and pasted on the layout 

Tj pist prepares incishe news analysb for the lalest edition of the 
'the ultra-modern EditWriter 7700. 

sheets. By this time only the printer 
stands between our news, sports and 
features copy and its ultimate 
destination--you, the reader. 

Once the issue has hit the stands, 
there is generally no need to store the 
copy in the computer's memory banks 
any longer. Therefore, the informa
tion recorded on the magnetic disks 
(you remember, two paragraphs 
back?) can be erased--one story at a 
time, or every tiling at once. The disks 
can then be reused indefinitely. 

You might think that under a 
system, it would be possible for a 
fumble-fingered typist to erase a disk 
prematurely (that is, before the articles 
have been run through the processor) 
and destroy the better part of a week's 
work. Actually, this is unlikely to hap
pen. Like the star-ship in the science 
fiction movie that allows the captain 
five minutes of grace to decide whether 
he really wanted to press that self
destruct button, the Editwriter 7700 
does have built-in safeguards. When 
you push the "erase disk" key, the 
message erase disk? appears on the 
screen. You then press the same button 
again, and the screen responds with 
the same two words minus the ques
tion mark. Then, if you're really 
serious, you press the execute button 
to relegate the outdated information to 
oblivion. 

Before the equipment. was purchas
ed, The HOY A had its typesetting 
done by an outside firm (The Voice 
still does, utilizing the services of Graf
Tec on M Street). This cost between 
$1,200 and 1,6()(' a week. more if there 
was a great deal of late copy and ,he 
firm's typesetter's had to work over
time. Last semester, a study initiated 
by HOYA editors convinced the 
University that if the student jour
nalists bought their own composing 
equipment, the investment eventually 
would pay for itself- After all, it costs 
less for the editors themselves and 
work study students to do the typeset
ting, than for professionals to do it. 
Besides, the student learns a valuable 
skill in the process. 

Doing your own composing does 
have its disadvantages, however. You 
can't throw footballs and frisbees 
around in the office anymore and you 
have to be careful whe!) you're eating 
and drinking--spill a can of Coke on 
the keyboard, and it could necessitate 
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several hundred dollars worth of 
repairs. 

It might also be noted that much of 
the HOYA's work is done in the wee 
hours of the morning between 12 and 6 
AM. It's hard to find work-study 
students willing to work such a 
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schedule. Therefore, in addition to 
writing, editing and laying out and 
pasting up copy, HOYA staff 
members often have to type it up on 
the machine themselves and have it 
processed. This is why the HOYA has 
been coming out later than usual in the 

'IARLOW 
Marlow Hell]hts Md 

MAnllMS"J 
WOClcl::Jrioge. Va 

RUTH S MONTGOMERY 
Galtne: ourg Md 

RIVERDALE PLAZA 
Rwerdale Md 

SPRINGFIELil CINEMA 
Spn ngfte\d V" 

past two months. 
Eventually, however, the HOYA 

hopes to work out a more equitable 
schedule for its typists and enforce 

-earlier and stricter deadlines for recie~
ing copy. Then, once again, you will 
be able to read the campus newspaper 
over breakfast on Friday mornings. 
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! ing 15 more Village "A"! 
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I I 

! --Buildings D & E. Next! 
! week we will need people to ! 
i help' move furniture in. If! 
I I I : you are interested in lie ping ; 
I I 

: out and earning sorne spen- I 
I R 

! ding money ($3.00Ihour)! 
I sign up at the Office of! 

• Residence Life, 101 Old: 
lVarth. i 
***Special hours will be availahle on Monday, October 

22. A great way to make som~spending money!!! 
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Up The Ladder: The Dan Altobel'o Story 
When Daniel Altobello enrolled in . 

Georgetown's College of Arts and 
Sciences in 1959, most of this year's 
freshman class had not even been 
born. 

The College, at the time, catered to 
an exclusively male and overwhelming
ly Catholic clientel. Students were re
quired to wear a suitcoat and tie to 
class, alchoholic beverages and female 
friends were forbidden in dormitory 
rooms, and it was joked of the strict 
liberal arts requirements that "you 

Altobello decided to run for President 
of the Yard in spring 1962, after the 
leading candidate dropped out because 
of academic problems. He won handi
ly, amassing 450 votes against 158 for 
runner-up John Brough (who, inciden
tally, is now Chairman of 
Georgetown's Philosophy Depart
ment). 

As President of the Yard, 
Altobello's prime accomplishment was 
a reorganization of the College's Stu
dent Council. Previously, the majority 
of seats on this legislatve body were 

Who, they as~. wouldn't be loyal to his alma mater 

if he were receiving a salary o.fover $40,000 ayear? 

majored in philosophy and minored in 
your major." 

Twenty years later, the mature 
Altobello-having outlasted three 
University Presidents and risen as far 
as a non-Jesuit can in the Second Hea
ly hierarchy-is resigning from his post 
as VP for Administrative Affairs to ac
cept an executive position with the 
Marriot Corporation. 

In the intervening time a lot of peo
ple have come to lovt" Altobello, and a 
lot of people have ceme [o.dislike him 
intensely. Altobello's colleagues praise 
him for his loyalty to his alma mater, 
and poi nt to his many ac· 
complishments in areas such as alumni 
operations, public relations, fund rais
ing, and energy cnservation. 

Critics of Altobello have accused 
him of consistently shortchanging 
academic concerns for business ones. 
Who, they ask, wouldn't be loyal to 
his alma mater if he were receiving a 
salary of over $40,000 a yea.r? And 
where else could you get such a job 
with a BA in English? 

Altobello is more complex than 
some of the reactions he inspires. Since 
his days as an' underclassman he took 
an active 'role in University affairs, 
more often as the power behind the 
throne than as the power on it. 

During his freshman year he ran 
twice·both times unsuccessfully-for 
corridor representative. As a junior he 
was appointed Executive Secretary to
the President of the Yard. (The 
"Yard" was the nickname given to the 
executive branch of the College's stu
dent government. The student councils 
of the various schools were not merged 
into a single entity until 1969); 

: . 

held- by the heads of various campus 
organizations. AI~obello restructured 
the Council so that directly elected stu
dent representatives now formed a 
quorpm. 

Reaction in the student press was 
varied. John Glavin, former HOY A 
editor-in-chief, and T)OW an English 
Professor at Georgetown, editorialized 
Oil. Altobello: "He has acted in
telligently and forcefully, all of his 
ideas and plans stemming from a devo
tion to student welfare and a concern 

D~niel J. Altobello 
for the history and position of 
Georgetown. " 

John Whipple, a HOY A columnist, 
was less kind. He labelled Altobello 
the "most power mad" student 
politico, and chided the Council which 
Dan presided over for excessive con
cerns with the trappings of power. 

In one of his columns he descibes an 
"executive . session'" of the Council 

U9·····'··· .'~:::: 
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held in Healy 106: "The shades were 
drawn, lest anyone with skill at 
lipreading or sitting on the roof of An
nex 2 with a pair of binoculars repeat 
everything to a stenographer waiting 
nearby." 

Afterwards, a press conference was 
held to inform the media of what had 
occurred. Whipple recalls in his col
umn that "we were even required to 
say 'Thank you, Mr. President, at the 
conclusion of every conference." 

Altobello's penchant for privacy 
never left him. Ten years later, as Ad
ministrative VP, he would have the 
windows in his office replaced with 
panes of one·way glass - the kind of 
material which lets the occupant of the 
room see out, but enables outsiders 
peering in to see nothing more than 
their own reflection. Altobello's office 
is the only one on 2nd floor Healy to 
possess this miracle of modern optics. 

After graduation, Altobello left the 
ivory towers of academia for the real 
world of Georgetown's Admissions 
Office. While employed there, he 
greatly upgraded the Al umni In ter
viewing Program which the University 
still uses widely in recruiting quality 
graduates. Altobello then leapfrogged 
over to the Alumni House, where he 
served as Assistant Executive Director. 

In 1966, Altobello was appointed 
Assistant to the then President of the 
University Fr. Gerard Campbell, S.J. 
As such, his duties involved managing 
the President's budget, plotting his 
schedule, and handling a great deal of 
the prexy's correspondence. 

In 1968, Altobello was named to a 
second important post - Secretary of 
the University. The Secretary's job 
was to prepare agends for the Univer
sity Board of Directors meetings and 
record the minutes of those meetings. 
In the words of Altobello himself (as 
recorded in a January 19, 1973 HOYA 
interview), the post also involved giv
ing members of the Board "secretarial 
help or ghost-writing at times," and 
the ceremonial task of affixing the 
University seal to official documents. 

In and of themselves, the titles 
Altobello held were relativelv 
unassuming. By holding the~ 
simultaneously, however, A/tobello 
was able to wield a comiderable 
amount of intluence over Universiy 
policy. 

The University President, after all, 
is limited by his duties in the amount 
of direct contact he has with faculty, 
students, and lower echelon ad-

ministrators. This is even more true of 
the Board of Directors, many of whom 
jet in for the occasional meeting and 
jet back to their executive suites im
mediately afterward, with barely a 
glance at the campus. In each case, it 
was Altobello screening their contacts 
with the Univt!rsity-at-Iarge, setting 
thier agendas, offering advice, and 
ghost-writing memoranda. 

Altobello, although he had acquired 
such endearing nicknames as 
Machiavelli and the Godfather, not 
only because of his Italian heritage, 
publicly refuted this image. 

"I've often been termed ... the 
'power behind the throne.' " 
Altobello was quoted as saying in the 
old HOY A interview already cited. 
"But that's just not true - all the power 
around here is on the throne." 

Commenting on his low-key profile, 
Altobello had remarked, "I like it so 
(the sllIdents) don't know as much as 
they could about me. I can operate 
more effectively in a staff position this 
way. " 

The further adventures of Dan 
Altobello will conclude with next 
week's article on the HoI>' Thursday 
Massacre, the great utilities surplus 
controversy, and other highlights of 
Mr. Altobello's illustrious career. 

·Greg Kilsock 
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Friday, October 19, 1979 The HOYA Page 11 

features 
Just A Guy From Cleveland. 

by Mike Johanek 
All right, all right. I'll admit it. I'm not ashamed of it. Why should ] be~ 
I'm a mature adult and responsible for my actions. There's nothing reall> 
morally wrong with it. And besides, it's not really my fault alone. But, hey, 
does that satisfy all you cloud-bound losers OLit there? No-o-o-o-o. So fine, 
be that way. I'll make an unabashed confession right here in the Hoya: I'm 
from Cleveland and I'm proud. (I hope you're satisfied; that may have shot 
any chance I had of going to grad schooL) 

But I for one refuse to attempt to sell the copious qualities of culture· 
laden Cleveland. I refuse to describe the brisk nightlife, the abundant 
greenery, and the international acclaim of her varied institutions. Rather, 
permit me to speak to a typical Clevelander back home. His name is Bob 
and he's a lot like the thousands of other factory workers all over. 

Everyone calls him "Big Bad Bob." At 6'5", 285 pounds and with arms 
as big as my thighs, I call him "sir." He's got a Cro-Magnon head, a 
Neanderthal jaw and modern eyes-eyes that constantly squint as if he's 
blinded. He walks methodically, constantly aware of his plodding appen
dages. And those eyes; they mean to spread a secret. 

Anyway, Bob runs an o\'erhead crane to the right of the production line. 
An overhead crane has the control cabin fastened to the ceiling. In this 
bluish steel cubicles (with splotches of grey primer showing through), Bob 
controls the giant hook far below at the end of the chain hanging from the 

. cabin far above. I'm certain YOLi can imagine Bob's view of the floor as he 
hoists the finished steel coils and ~tacks them to the right of the production 
line. All day, the same job. He carefully eyes the final product. studies it 
scrupulously, and sets it off out of the way on the right. His operation is 
quite small, but Big Bad Bob knows it like a book, cover to cover. 
Although he's been working here for roughly four years, Bob has never 
seen the rest of the plant or any of the other operations along the right and 
left of the production line. They say it's not very important to see the other 
sights, and I guess they're right. After all, this is serious \\ork demanding a 
serious man. Frivolous studies of other parts of the plant would only con-
fuse a person, especially in only four years. And besides, you know what 
happens then; first you ask questions about the bIasl furnace, then you ask 
about the strip mills, and pretty soon you'll start wondering about upper 
management and after that. .. who knows? It just messes up your concen· 
tration. Their way is a lot easier. Look at Bob; he knows their job for him 
and is quite secure in his knowledge of it. I often \Vave at Big Bad Bob as I 
wander along the line delivering supplies to different sections. I wish they 
would pay me like they pay Bob. He puts on a proud 5mile when I wave. He 
smiles so wide his cheeks shU! his eyes, and then he continues to squint at 
his operation far below. 

Well, the other day something odd happened. Everyone down in the 
plant drinks, or at least most do it some of the time. But to drink on the job 
or report to work drunk--that's bad news. Now since Bob had worked there 
four years already, he could've just been sent home for the day and they'd 
forget about it. That's the smart way to go if you come in wasted. But Bob 
sauntered in smoolhly, wide· eyed and very drunk. Everyone could see there 
was going to be trouble. Big Bad Bob started up and ran all over the plant 
like crazy. His massive face remained blank-and his eyes frantically rolled 
in their sockets. He finally arrived at hi, crane, angrily eyed the aqua-grey 
steel cabin overhead and siezed the long chain hanging from it. His massive 
limbs grew solid; he began to jerk the giant chain links up ... and then he 
thrust them down again, rattling the cabin structure above. All watched 
with narrow eyes as Bob yankee) methodically upon [he chain. All heard the 
pounding, the smashing, the heaving upon the overhead crane: Bob·smirk
ed with wide-open, smiling eyes. The tiny ,upporting bolt severed far 
above, and the three-ton cabin began to fall. In imane excitement, Bob 
opened his arms to take in the tumbling tonnage. All squinted to see the 
crushed carcass before them on the iine. Bob was not very smart, they said. 

Sorry, I should apologize for such a nauseating tale, especially since you 
probably wanted a nice light story to lake your mine! off your work. (I 
know what eye strain it can be.) But, you see, I sana wandered off my line 
of thought and that's when you get into trouble. What I wanted you to see 
was that Cleveland isn't such a bad place. There arc quaint old building, 
plenty of trees, and just a great variety 0 f rhings to look at if you keep your 
eyes open. You just have to take in the whole city at the ground level, plod
ding through it and internalizing it bit hy hit. Mmt people only hang 
around the tiny public square, trying to take in evcry part of this small sec
tion from a hotel window far above. But people are the same in every city. 
Anyway, I guess I blew my point. If this hasn't helped the eye strain of 
homework, just keep your eyes squinted and grab a brew at the Pub. 
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features 
Confrontation At Seabrook:IPeople, Police, Press 
Editor's Note: On October 6, HOYA 
Co-Features Editor Ken Knisely, Staff 
Writer Stephanie Lake, and Staff 
Photographer Lee Lefevre journeyed 
to Seabrook, New Hampshire to 
report on the atlempted occupation of 
the nuclear plant being built there. The 
organizers of the demonstration, The 
Coalition for Direct Action at 
Seabrook, are closesly allied with the 
anti-nuclear Clamshell Alliance. The 
following article is their eyewitness ac
count of the first attempt, on Satur
day, to occupy the site. 

by Stephanie Lake 

Before the tide came in and 
pushed us out of the marsh, before 
the police rushed out and forced us 
away from the fence, we all took 
pictures. The press aimed their 
battered Nikons at the protestors 
and the police, while the would-be 
occupiers photographed the police 
and the media with shiny-new 
Canons and Pentaxes. Even the 
troopers pulled out SX-70s to 
record the scene below them as the 
hippies and the folks from the 
newspapers slogged about together 
in the cold mud and high grass 
around where somebody was try
ing to build a nuclear power plant. 
"liJflff u fltk'1j tj f;r. 
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notes, then backing away carefully 
from the story like a fascinated 
boy from an anthill. But no more; 
the Press is part of the story; the 
reaction of the Press is the story, 
in one way. There would be no 
demonstration were it not for the 

The' order of the day was as " Eye and Ear and great poised Pen 
follows: A group calling itself the of the Fourth Estate. The actions 
Coalition for Direct Action at of the troopers are most proper 
Seabrook, known to themselves as when you have eighty reporters 
the People, had announced its in- circling every Police-People con
tention to indefinitely occupy the frontation. And if there were no 

stood above the petty concerns of 
the less enlightened.We wer the 
most important people of all, and 
we knew it. 

Of course, everybody else knew 
, thet were right, too. The Police 
, knew they were just doing their 
job, doing the Right Thing by 
following orders and preserving 
the Constitutions of the United 
States and the State of New 
Hampshire. And the People, 
gathered under their banners and 

to fight the corporate Goliath, the 
Nuclear Infidel that had. dared en
croach itself on the peaceful green 
earth. This authentic feeling of 
moral superiority was painfully 
evident to those not imbued with 
the one true faith; one felt outside 
the tiny Millenium these people 
planned to launch at dawn. 
Everything had been made new, 
and the old rules of organization 
and tactics and brute force had 
been superceded by the New 

testors struggling to preserve the ; 
unity of their groups. 

:0 tJ D 
On the march, one-by-one 

through New England woods 
made for such a trek, the·sense of 
mission grew. How different from 
school or work, how different 
even from all that boring and 
fruitless labor of handing out 
pamphlets and holding meetings. 
Finally it comes down to this, real 

"The Police knew they were just doing their 
. b " jO ..• , 

'flags, knew that if anybody had 
the Word, it was them. 

DOD 
Dateline: Seabrook, New 

Hampshire. 2:00 a_m. Saturday 
morning. We arrived in the rain. 
The campground of the Coalition 

. against Nuclear Power was crowd
ed with perhaps one thousand peo
ple seriously opposed to the 
building of nuclear power plants. 
Their present target, a project 
began by the Public Service Com
pany of New Hampshire in the 
early 70's, dominated the stark 
moonlit landscape, although a 
mile away and only 20 percent
completed. Exploring the wooded 
campsite we encountered grave 
faces engaged in hushed nervous 
conversation. The tense at
mosphere was not broken by 
laughter; most were concentrating 
on helping new arrivals such as 
ourselves by passing oul last 
minute instructions and urging us 
to get some sleep to prepare us for 
the long day ahead. Organization, 
however, was sporadic. No leaders 
were apparent, except within the 
context of the small united "af
finity groups,", upon which_ the 

Order. 
There is little laughter; saving 

the world is serious business. One 
watches dark figures walk in the 
dark, between the blue and red 
and yellow and dark green tents lit 
from within by a single light sur
rounded by soft voices. Passing a 
comrade necessitates a response; a 
mutual shoring up of spirit, a shar
ing of the sweet taste of Mission. 
Everyone knows that this is the Big 
Day, that what happens tomorrow 
is not already planned, that for the 
first time most of these people are 
facing the Unknown, in the form 
of barbed wire and attack dogs 
and National Guard troops and 
dum-durn bullets and .... but no 
laughter. Instead, you search for 
the gleam of mission in the eyes of 
the comrade you pass, and, 
satisfied you found it, hope you 
were likewise found acceptable. 

DOD 

action, direct action against so
meone you knew was doing 
something wrong, action that 
might not be successful, but at 
least you were finally doing 
something that you knew was 
right. 

~D 0 0 

· across the marsh, searching out 
· "safe" paths and setting up 

bridges over the larger rivulets .. 
which criss-crossed the marsh. At 
5 :45 the entire "southern force", 
as this group comprised of New 
England no-nukers was called, ad
vanced on the plant. 

'-':0 . 0 D' " 
Once the pictures had all been 

taken, the day began in earnest. 
And yet it seemed that after it 
started, nothing happened. 

Naively expecting to catch the 
nuclear proponents unawares, the 
coalition was surprised to discover 
the plant guarded by several hun
dred armed, uniformed men ac-' 
companied by a few attack dogs. 
The PSC and the state of New 
Hampshire was more than ready 
for the demonstrators. State 
troopers from three New England 
states, Rhode Island, Vermont, 
and Maine augmented the New 
Hampshire contingent of state 
troopers and national guardsmen. 

The People, on arrival, had 
been a bit taken aback by the 
presence of big beefy members of 
the Police inside the fence. The 
Plan had been to get on site, and 
then confront these folks. The 
People regrouped and talked 
about the situation. A strategy was 
decided upon: The fence would be 
cut; hell, they'd dragged those 
god darn bolt-cutters this far. Our 
purpose is to be inside that fence, 

· on the site. Yes, he's right. Of 
course he's right.Let's go_ 

The moment had arrived. The 
Press sensed the imminent Story. 
Along the inside perimeter Police 
suddenly burst into action, running 
up the line or down. Upon arrival 
at the Scene, the Press witnessed 
the People, specifically ayoung 
male with a grimace on his face, 
desperately trying to pinch apart 
the wires of the fence with boltcut
ters as long as his femur, and as 

"The reaction oj the Press is the story_ .. " 

A piercing bell woke us at 4:00 
a.m~ and the whole camp suddenly 
bustled with activity. Tents were 
quickly folded, sleeping bags roll
ed, and backpacks adjusted as the 
primarily youthful group prepared 
for the "assault". The affinity 
group structure began promising
ly, with each team counting off in
cessantly and reiterating plans. 
Then. only minutes off the plann 
ed 4:30 a.m. starting time, we 
began the long trek through the 
woods and across the salt marsh 
which surroundes the site. This 
march was probably the most 
glorious phase of the day. The af
finity groups set off one at a time, 
single-file, in a line which made 
our numbers seem great. The af
finity groups kept their tight 
military-style formation, and the 
group leaders communicated with 
each other with walkie-talkies. 
Those who didn't belong, such as 
reporters like ourselves, quickly 
became obvious as we were bounc
ed from the ranks of one affinity 
group to another by irate pro-

constructIOn site of the half-bUIlt 
Seabrook Nuclear Power Station. 
They have arrived on the ap
pointed day to carry out their 
plan, which they hoped would 
both eliminate the eventual com
misioning of the Seabrook in
stallation, as well as ser,;,ing as an 
example for others in the applica
tion of 'direct action'. The People 
did not like nuciear power for a 
variety of reasons, and felt strong
ly enough about them to assemble 
at dawn outside ~'1 eight-foot 
fence the circled the 715 acres 
which they sought to liberate. 

The gentlemen standing inside 
the fence and dressed in outfits 
usually found on the sets of high
budget S&M films would be trying 
to keep the aforementioned People 
off of those 715 acres. These are 
the Police, whose presence here, as 
the sun hops out of the Atlantic 
Ocean at 6:45 this Saturday morn
ing, is less ideological than prac
tical. A member of the Police, if 
privately interrogated over a bottle 
or two of his favorite beer, would 
offer that be would much rather be 
back in bed in his pleasant lower
middle class home forty miles in
land, untroubled by the task of 
shoving around dozens of self
righteous kids he has been told he 
can neither rough up nor arrest 
unless he can't help it. 

The Press is also here. At one 
time the press was an observer at 
things like this, scrjbbling its 

media here, then thls little· slice of 
the New Hampshire coast would in 
a very reai way not exist at all. 
Like Berkeley's world, that only 
finds its true and lasting substance 
in its perception by God, nothing 
in America makes any difference 
anymore unless it is apprehended 
and given the status of reality by 
the Evening News, or Front Page, 
or any other sense organ of the 
Great Collective 
Consciousness. Getting the Story 
was our calling; this consideration 

I ! ' 
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coalition was counting to carry 
out the ambitious plan to "occupy 
Seabrook". These "affinity 
groups," each comprised of about 20 
people,are modeled after revolu
tionary factions formed to fight 
Franco during the Spanish Civil 
War. ODD 

The night before, the campsight 
of the People was an exciting place 
to be. Tomorrow, in the service of 
something that everybody knew 
was right, they were all going out 

l 

In the 
darkness the woods seemed 
trecherous as we crossed streams , 
on wooden planks and dodged tree 
branches or .iutting roots. Rushing 
along as a member of this cohesive 

,line, following the beam of the 
Newburyport affinity group 
flashlight, the coalition's goal 
seemed possible. Finally, after a 
two mile hike, we reached the edge 
of the salt marsh. 

The marsh was the first real 

heavy as a four-year-old girl. He 
was grimacing because the fence 
was of a very heavy gauge of steel, 
and the cutters could only snip---
snip----snip one hard cable at a 
time. He also was grimacing 
because the police were dolloping 
chemical mace all over his bare 
skin. Like a battery of nightmare 
mothers trying to freshen the air of 
Hell, the Police shoved the black 
spray cans in the male protestor's 
face, and fired. He would hold out 

~t " 
The goddam stuff burned .. ~ 

. challenge of the undertaking, as 
I each person who stumbled out of 
, the woods quickly realized. Since 
· an· attempt to cross the marsh 
before dawn would be dangerous, 
each group clumped at the edge of 
the forest and waited for sunrise. 
The awesome power plant loomed 

· over the mile of grassy marsh 
,which separated the protestors 
· from their final destination:As the 
sun rose, activists who carried 
boards with them moved first 

onlY fot se16ng, and then scream, 
dropping the cutters at the base of ! 
the fence, and run back into the 
crowd for help. But he would most 
often bump into the Press, packed 
like sardines with notebooks, and 
find himself entangled in wires 
from Channel 8's Eyewitness 
News Mini-Cam, all the while the 
mace making him clench his fists 
in pain. The stuff burned like hell. 

, continued o,!1 page 13 
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Do they know something I don't l' 
Being a freshman, there are some Reasoning that if I sat in the grass 

things that I do not understand. Case myself, I could find out first hand 
in point: Why do sophomores and up- what pleasure was derived from sitting 
perclassmen have an obsession with, with dirt and insects, 
sitting in the grass? Do they enjoy hav- Being a freshman, I obviously 
ing bugs crawling allover their bodies? . - couldn't start right out on Healy 
Walk by Healy Lawn any time of day. Lawn. That would be more than 
and you will see that the grass is clut- precocious: that would be downright 
tered with numerous sophomores and obnoxious. No, 1 would have to start 
upperclassmen. You won't see any out sitting in lesser places like the hill 
freshmen sitting among the crowd. behind the baseball field, and then 
Freshmen still have some touch with work up to Healy Lawn. 

that read ' .. All students will be -re- . 
'quired to sit in dirt and bugs prior to 
graduation from the University." If 
this is the case, 1 and a lot of other 
people have some work to do. 

reality. Freshmen sit in chairs. Anyway, sitting in the gra~s did not 

If you are a freshman like me, you 
have about a month and a half of sit
ting with ants to catch up on. If you're 
a sophomore or a junior and you have 
not yet realized that sitting in the grass 
is a requirement, you have more sitting· 
to make up than I want to think about. 
Come, winter, you will probably be 
sitting in the snow. People will walk by 
and say, "Look at him. He didn't 
reaize that you have to sit in the grass 

But let's get back to my question. answ~r my ouestion either, -All I 
Why do these people spend a signifi- receIVed. for my troubles was 
cant part of their day sitting with in- numerous Insect bites, leg cramps, and 

Greco 
Roamin' 

John 
Greco 

sects? At first I thought maybe I was 
weird. Maybe people do enjoy having 
bugs crawling allover their body. This 
idea was quickly shattered when I 
started going up to people and asking 
them straight out, "Do you enjoy hav
ing bugs crawl all over your body?" 
The question drew a variety of 
responses, all with negative connota
tions. That is, if you consider "Screw 
you, weirdo" to be a negative -
response. 

Discarding my bug theory, I proceed 
ed to do a little experimentation. 

grass shavings in my underwear. Now I 
do not consider bites, cramps,' and dir
ty underwear sufficient motive for 
wasting valuable time sitting in vegeta
tion. Therefore, sophomores and up
peclassmen must know something that 
I don't know. 

Could it be that sitting in dirt and 
bugs is required in order to graduate? I 
didn't actually read that in the 
brochure but (now that I think about 
it) there were a lot of pictures of 
students sitting in the grass. Maybe I 
just missed the part in the brochure 

before you graduate." 
To save yourself from this embar

rassment, you could probably apply to 
other universities for summer sessions. 
Which college greens will Georgetwon 
accept as substitutions for sitting 
credits? 

No matter how you look at it, there 
will continue to be a lot of people do
ing a lot of sitting with the dirt and the 
bugs. My allergies aren't going to like 
this. 

Benjamin Prior: Thoughts of a Tenor 
"The costumes and scenery are 

fabulous," said Benjamin Prior, well 
known tenor with the Houston Opera 
Company of their production of Ver
di's "La Traviata." "Singing with 
Cristine Malifitano (lead soprano) is a 
rare experience - one which I'm not 
likely to forget .. she has an absolutely 
gorgeous voice." 

Benjamin Prior is a well known 
Italian tenor who started his musical 
studies when he was eighteen years 
old. He was, he relates with a cordial 
smile, "discovered" by a passing musi
cian as he was singing in the fields by 
his house. "He insisted that I try out at 
the conservatory in Venice. My 
parents both said no; there were 
economic problems. Not only couldn't i 
they pay my way at the conservatory, 
but they were losing a worker by let
ting me go!" He lifted his hands, 
palms up, and grined. "I wanted to 
sing. So I presented myself with a 
Neapolitan classic at the conservatory. 
They loved it and gave me a full 
scholarship on the spot. 

I 'A voice has to be trained and taken 
care of," he explained. "The training 
must be graded or one puts too much 
stress on the vocal cords and the voice 
is immediately ruined forever_ 

"There are three kinds of tenors: 
light, lyric and dramatic. Once a light 
tenor, always a light tenor. But one 
can move from lyric tenor to dramatic 
tenor. One has to wait until the voice 
develops; it develops partly with age 
and partly with training. I was lucky 
-my teacher was fantastic and always 
timed things perfectly. He never drove 
me too quickly, so in a couple of years 
I should be able to sing dramatic 
tenor, though I'll never try to handle 
anything as heavY as a Wagnerian 

ToeMPOAARY EMPLOYMENT' ,: 
AVAILABLE IMMEDIATELY 
'EARN $160.00 TO $300.'00 

Males needEd :!s subjects in ongo-· 
ing dr.ug research studies. Most of 
our st\Jdies r~quirea few days stay 
here in our researc,h facility located 
at a MajOr area ho~pitaf near the 
Nationsl Shrine.' While you are· 
here 'YPU c~n study or just relax..'" 
One -Or mo'e follow-up visits malt 
also fie necessary. 

Subjects MUST be m~le, healthy. 
and 21-45 years of age. 

Call. BIO-MED. Inc.-, Monday-Fri
day 9AM-4PM, at 882·0977 for ~d· 
dilional info~mation and sched!Jl· 
·ing. We are within 30 mi'1utes of all 
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the capifar region 

opera." 
To do that, one needs a very broad 

chest, he explained, and a larger body 
than Prior's. Prior is only 5'6", and 
relatively thin, a rarity on the operatic 
stage. "Some people really do lose 
their voice when they lose weight," he 
claims. "But I don't have a weight 
problem." When asked if he exercised 
to keep in shape, he replied, "No, not 
now, though I really should. If it ever 
starts affecting my voice or my energy 
then I will. Immediately. I will do 
anything, absolutely anything, to keep 
on in the Opera. I couldn't live 
without it. It is like a drug; I thrive on 
the tension. I like to hypnoti~e my au
dience. Whenever 1 sing, I sing to the 
people who are there. I sing to my 
partner, too, but most of all I sing to 
the audience. I like to give of myself. I 
like to think that people are being 
moved by what I am singing. I say 
everything I say with passion - and the 
audience feels this and then has an 
emotional experience. So do 1. :When I 
sing Pinkerton in "Madame 
Butterfly" I cry. Every time." He gets 
up and sings briefly. An intense look 
comes into his eyes and his hands 
tremble. "Singing is a very intense ex-

I perience. But one has to be an actor, 

too. Otherwise one can never move an 
audience except on recordings." 

For Prior, as for most artists, the 
audience's reaction is very important. 
But audiences in different countries 
react in different manners. "In Italy 
the audience is most enthusiastic but it 
comes to see its favorites and that is 
bad. In America the audience is much 
more objective. If they like you, they'll 
clap. In Germany, Austria, France and 
most of Europe you have the most 
discriminating audiences, who are 
very, very cultured and don't miss a 
note, But my favorite audiences are in 
Sc)Uth America. There everybody goes 
because they love the music. They are 
as enthusiastic as the Italians, as objec
tive as the Americans, but with a pas
sion that is lacking in almost all other 
audiences. " 

However, Prior laments that as 
much as he loves singing, it becomes 
very tiring, and all the traveling involv
ed reduces his energy. Unfortunately, 
too long a holiday can mean the loss of 
a job. As a free agent he gets hired 
privately by companies who want him 
to sing for them. As soon as he isn't 
around for a time, he stops getting job 
offers. "That is why it is so dangerous 
_for us to get sick. Every company has 

DISCOVER 
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THE STATE UNIVERSITY 
OF NEW JERSEY 

Visit with our representative 

DATE: Wednesday, October 24, 1979 
TIME: 12:00 noon-7:00 p.m. 
PLACE: Graduate School Day Fair 

GWU-Marvin Center Ballroom 

Rutgers, a major research university, of
fers nearly 240 degree programs through 
eleven graduate and professional schools. 
Currently, over 13,000 students are en
rolled in master's, speCialist, and doctoral 
level study at New Brunswick-Piscataway, 
Newark, and Camden. The university 
makes available numerous assistantships, 
fellowships, and scholarships on a com
petitive basis. 
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1 .': The Confrontation: People, Police, Press 
. ,. .... continued from page 12 ,. 1 

(" . 
Someone else would rush in, but 

you could only do it for a second, 
· as more and more Police poured 

streams of mace on the neck and 
eyes and palms of anyone who 

· picked up the cursed cutters. 
Down the line someone else from 
another affinity group would run 
up, head down and eyes closed, 
groping for the fence, and finding 
his skin on fire. And he'd scream 
and fall back. There were always 
Police, rushing up to the line, arms 
full of new mace cans, like a 
salesmen stocking a sale of 
deoderant at K-Mart. Except the 
goddam stuff burned, it didn't 
stop or get cooler, and you, 
couldn't think of anything else but 
the pain. 

This happened up and down the 
south fence, People ,rushing in, 
and Police spraying, and Press try
ing to get the whole thing down; 
the flavor of the confrontation, 
just the right words to evoke the 
winces on the faces of the 
macers, the exact obscenities ut-· 
tered by the macees. Everybody 
was doing his job.. _ 

DOD 
Once the -Initial attack on the 
8-foot fence enclosing the plant 
was routed the demonstration was, 
for all practical purposes, finish
ed. Obviously the state learned its 
lesson in the confrontations of the 
60's. When the protestors rushed 
the fence with 10 sq.ft. pieces of 
plastic and began ripping the fence 
apart with massive bolt-cutters, 
the guards squirted mace and pun
ched the plastic away from the , 
fence. The attackers managed to 
cut a large gash in the fence at one 
point, but the troopers simply 
streamed through the gash in large 
numbers, wielding aerosol mace 
and riot sticks. The crowd of 
demonstrators was quickly under 

· control. Bolt-cutters or tools of 
! any sort were confiscated as the 
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police ringed the outside of the 
fence. Later in the_day the state us
ed other methods for crowd 
dispersal, such as tear gas and 
water hosing, but the subsequent 
feeble assaults barely required 
more than a show of force. 

The momentum of the 
demonstration was hereafter lost. 
The protestors regrouped for 
endless meetings, which ac
complished nothing. Without 
coherent leadership, coordination 
of the affinity groups was impossi
ble. The power of numbers which 
the coalition had counted on was 
destroyed as each group of 20 
functioned independently and 
sometimes at cross-purposes. 

Gradually what organization 
had existed broke down almost 
completely and the plant protec
tors were in full control. Pro
testors verbally barraged the stoic, 
sometimes amused guardsmen, at
tempting to "r,aise their con
sciousness" with nuclear horror 
stories. Finally, the protestors 
hopes were washed away with the 
incoming tide. Forced onto the on
ly high, dry spot on the marsh at 

. - - . -
noon, further plans were made but 
could not be agreed to by the soak
ed tired activists. One last 
manuever was carried out around 
2:00. 

Linking arms the protestors 
circled as much of the plant as 
their numbers would allow and 
sang "God Bless America". By 
sunset the weary disappointed pro
testors formed a slower 
disorganized line as they marched 
back through the woods to return 
hom e. 
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City of Brotherly Love Yearning for a Baseball Winner. • • 
Once again the drizzly, dreary days of mid

October are upon us. The mercury is dropping, 
the sidewalks are buried under mounds of soggy 
brown leaves, and fans of such perennial also
rans as the Chicago Cubs, the New York Mets 
and the Boston Red Sox are drowning their sor
rows at neighborhood bars, dreaming of seasons 
to come and seasons that might have been. 

I do sympathize with these people, However, 

let's not delude ourselves. When it comes to 
long, lean stretches and agonizing chokes, no 
other team can equal the Philadelphia Phillics' 

record for futilitv. 
During the p~st eighty years the Phils ha\'e 

won a grand total of two pennants (in 1915 and 
1950) and a single World Series game (not 

World Series - World Series game). 
Of the 16 ball clubs which comprised the 

Senior and Junior Circuits in 1903, the virginal 

Phillies are the only team never to have gone all 
the way. (The St. Louis Browns, to be sure, won 

1l~ 
Sports 

a single A.L. pennant and no World Champion- . 
ships in the first 54 years of their existence. 
However, they have enjoyed morel success since 
relocating in'Baltimore under a different alias). 

On the other hand, the Phillies have brought 

Yes and Who Cares / 
Greg Kitsock 

up the rear more often than any other squad. 
And guess which team set a major league record 
by losing 23 games in a row during the 1961 
season. 

Philadelphia's eleventh hour collapses are 
legion. In 1964 they lost nine of their last ten 
games to blow a six game lead and a "sure" 
pennant. 

In 1977, after coasting to their second straight 
100 win season and clinching the NL East 
without the hated Pirates breathing down their 

necks for a change, the Phils were pegged to 
make it to the Fall Classic for the first time in 27 
years. They won the initial playoff game, drop
ped the second contest in the ninth inning, and 
folded completely when the playoff site shifted to 
Los Angeles. 

Last winter the Phillies' mailagt:ment ac
quired Pete Rose for a spare three million when 
the Cincinnati superstar came down with 
wanderlust. Rose was supposed to give the Phils 
the boost they needed to get over the hump of 
post-season play. Rose came through. Hell, half 
of Philadelphia's starting line-up made the All

Star team. But what happened during the course 
of the regular season?, The phucking Phils 
pholded again and phaltered to a pathetic 
phourth place phinish. 

How do the fans react to this? It's probably 
correct to say that Phillie fans have the patience 
of Job, as long as you remember that the term 

"patience of Job " is a misnomer. Job complain
ed loud and long about what he had to endure. 
Philadelphia sports fans show their displeasure 
by booing everything in sight. They once booed 
a former President of the United States when he 
stood up during the seventh inning stretch. 
They once booed Santa Claus during the 
halftime ceremonies at an Eagles game. They'd 
boo the Second Coming if Jehovah saw fit to 
schedule it at the Vet. 

More than once a player has complained 
about the boobirds in the stands. But when you 
consider the anguish the PhiIlies have caused 
their rooters - not least of which is the con
descending attitude of Orioles , Reds and Pirates 
fans - the players ought to feel lucky they're not 
being sent on an extended road trip to the Ber
muda triangle. 

Anyone for bringing back the A's? 
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Host Hopkins Tomorrow 

GUFootball RollsTo 4-0 

Nicole Geiger prepares for a "middle hit" as (left t~ right) Marie Crew, Mary Jean Ryan, and Molly Murphy look on in 
Georgetown's spectacular second place finish at the Temple Invitational. _ 

Take Second In Boston 

By Peter Scott 
AlId'lolanl Sporl~ Editor 

The Georgetown University football 
team scored its sixth consecutive 
triumph over two seasons last Satur
day, trouncing Gallaudet 20-6 on the 
loser's field. Two weeks ago, the 
Hoyas preserved their winning streak 
with a 26-15 victory over St. Peter's 
College in Bayonne, New Jersey. In 
the latter game, Georgetown's Jim 
Corcoran was named to the ECAC's 
weekly All-Star team for the third time 
this season. The Hoyas, now 4·0 on 
the year, will host the Blue Jays of 
Johns Hopkins Saturday at 1:00 PM in 
a game GU mentor Scotty Glacken 
calls "very evenly matched." 

Netmen Conclude Fall Season with Tournament 
by Pat Shinski 
nov A Sporf~ Writer 

Despite problems with drizzling 
weather, and the pressures of a 
rebuilding year, Georgetown's Men's 
Tennis Team wrapped up its fall 
season with fine showings in the last 
two outings. Two weeks ago, the 
netmen grabbed the second spot in the 
Big East Championship in Boston, and 
last Sunday picked up third place 
honors in the Capitol Collegiate Tour· 
nament hcre on the Hilltop. 

"It's important that we play well up 
in Boston," said first-year coach Bob 
Davis, before the Big East match. 
"We're not yet well known among 
these schools, so we're out to establish 
a name for ourselves." And the Hoyas 
did just that. 

Two of the "Super Seven" schools, 
Providence and Boston College pro
vided especially tough competition for 
the team, which was unSinkable in 
snatching a hard-fought second place. 
First draw junior Peter Henderson lost 

to the only seeded player in the match, 
Pete ,Lyons of Providence. Senior 
seconder and Captain Glenn Oztemel 
smashed Boston CoJlege's ace Bob 
Lyberopolous: 6-3, 6-3, proving that 
some people'S surnames are harder 
than their serves; and also captured the 
Big East's 1st place in his spot. Cam 
Funkhouser, playing superbly in his 
spot, was dealt a loss in the semi·final 
play, as was draw six, Rookie Frosh 
Peter Caro, who was subdued by Con
necticut's Ted Poskowitz in quarter 
final action. Another freshman, Bart 
Henderson, almost did it all as he ad
vanced (0 the finals, only to be beaten 
by Providence's veteran Chris Dat-
mar. 

Junior John Collias impressed all by 
a splendid 6·3, 6·3 romp over B.C.'s 
Steve Smith, going out of control to 
capture Georgetown's second gold of 
the day for his fourth draw upset. 
"I'm very pleased with everyone's play 
in Boston," Coach Davis commented 
later. "The fellows all played smart, 

Henchmen Return For 
Another Winning Season 

"We don't yell and scream or cuss 
at the boys - we 'coach' them," say the 
men behind the scenes of the Hoya 
football team. Head Coach Scotty 
Glacken's five assistants, who have 
been together six years, insist that it is 
the great attitude and spirit of the 
players that make them stick around 
season after season. 

"Football keeps us young and in
volved," claimed Jay Calabrese, Hoya 
Defensive Coordinator now in his 
seventh season of coaching. "We get 
to see a boy develop into a man over 
his four years in college." 

For coach 'of the Offensive Backs, 
Dave Alexander, it is the "purity" of 
Division III that allows for good com
petition and participation by all of 
those who are willing to work hard 
with little gratification. "We have a 
non-scholarship, non-recruiting pro
gram so we know that every guy out 
there really wants to be there," said 
Alexander. "He plays football because 
he wants to, not because he is paid 
to." . 

According to Dan Kecman, who IS 

in his sixth season as linebacker coach, 
"you get the best of both worlds in 
Division III football. You have in
telligent guys who are also interested 
and give 100 percent for the game," 

Kecman, a Maryland graduate, also 
pointed out that it is a totally different 
game played on the Hilltop as com
pared to the bigtime football schools 
that Glacken and his staff attended. 
"You'd be surprised at the difference 
in a player's attitude when he is on an 

athletic scholarship and has to be out 
there practicing every day and a 
Georgetown player who is a student 
first," Kecman added. 

Dan Droze, the "veteran" of the 
Hoya assistant coaches, has been at 
the helm of the Defensive Backs for 
eleven seasons and cited the fact that 
the University does not high-pressure 
the football squad for more victories. 
"All of the pressure comes from 
\vithin. We, the coaches sure enjoy 
w;nning and you can bet those kids do 
after all the time and effort they put 
into this," stated Droze, who played 
for the Marines for three years after 
hi~ graduation from North Carolina in 
1959. 

"We sure don't do it for the 
money," claimed Offensive Line 
coach Harry Jenkins, returning for his 
tenth season with the Hoyas. "We are 
all lucky in that we all have full·time 
jobs that pay us enough to enable us to 
spend a lot of time here at Georgetown 
working with the team," he continued. 

Jenkins, a fornier high school team
mate of Head Coach Scotty Glacken, 
also pointed to the camaraderie of the 
coaching staff as a very integral part of 
the seasonal return to the' Hilltop. 
"W,. are all friends off the field as well 
as on. My fellow coaches as well as the 
players really make the program." 

The consensus of the coaching staff 
seems to be that the Hoya football 
program is a rewarding experience for 
all involved. "We want to be good and 
we're proving to everyone here that we 
really are," commented Alexander. 

heads-up tennis which is what you 
need in tough competition." In 
Doubles play, the Henderson/Oztemel 
pair lost to Providence in three sets of 
final play, as the remaining Hoya duos 
were put away in semi-final action. 

Five straight days of rain last week 
encroached seriously on the netster's 
valuable outdoor practice, as they 
looked toward their impending play in 
the Capitol Collegiate Tournament. 
This match, rapidly becoming a fall 
classic, features American and 
Howard Universities, and those inter· 
city scholarship powerhouses, George 
Washington and Catholic. Friday 
morning saw first roUI!G through 
quarter-final play in which our men 
faired respectably. Freshmen Bart 
Henderson and Caro lost in singles 
play to tough GW competition, while 
Catholic's top-seeded Doug Eby 
knocked off Captain Glenn. Collias 
did not play due to' an exam conflict. 

Sunday morning, Cam Funkhouser 
was stopped by strong play in the semi-

finals by Catholic's Jimmy Hagood. 
Top Hoya, Peter "Hulk" Henderson 
almost captured the zenith spot in an 
ever so close match with Catholic's 
Doug Eby, who escaped 6-4, 6-7, 6-2. 
By far the most exciting match of the 
day was the first fligh t doubles match 
in which Henderson/Oztemel, playing 
with remarkable haleness, defeating 
the GW upstarts Dave Schoen and 
Mark Bell, 6-4, 2-6, 7-5. Overall, the 
Hilltoppers placed third in the Capitol 
Collegiate with 9 ponts, led by 
Catholic at 12 points, and winner 
George Washington at 15. 

Coach Davis said: "We're looking 
super right now for the spring; our 
young guys are shaping up, and 
everyone is playing smarter. When 
April comes around, we'll be ready to 
zoom out of the gate." 

The coach has outlined his team's 
winter schedule; his three-part formula 
for success includes physical condi
tioning, "smart" tennis, and a lot of 
practice time. 

tighten their defe!lse in last Saturday's 16-4 victory over George 
Club .. 

The Hoyas had an easy tIme upen
ding Gallaudet despite an extremely 
muddy field that was nearly 
unplayable. "They were the ,worst 
field conditions I've ever seen," said 
Glacken. "We offered to play the 
game here (at GU), but they wanted to 
play in front of a home crowd." 
Freshman Ed Trujillo played the entire 
game at the qaurterback slot in place 
of Bob Gerard, who injured a shoulder 
against St. Peter's. Senior tri-captain 
Steve Schuerele also sat out the 
Gal\audet game with injuries. 

Both teams had difficulty moving 
the ball on the muddy field and the 
first quarter was scoreless. Midway 
through the second quarter, fullback 
John Federico bolted 16yards throu_gh 
the quagmire for a 6-0 Hoya lead. Lim 
Corcoran's extra-point raised the 
margin to seven. Trujillo scored the 
Hoyas' second touchdown on a one
yard quarterback sneak with 1:45 
seconds remaining in the first half. 
GU's final score of the day came on 
Joe McShea's one·yard run in the third 
period. 

"Under the circumstances, we mov
ed the ball well," said Glacken. "I was 
terribly impressed with Eddie 
Trujillo's play at quarterback; he got 
the job dcme. He was very poised and 
called most of the game himself." 
Georgetown gained 208 yards of total 
offense, almost all of it coming on the 
ground. Federico led all rushers with 
68 yards in 15 carries. Bill Gerard ran 
14 times for 63 yards, and Joe McShea 
gained 45 yards in eight attempts. 

The Hoya defense turned in another 
impressive performance, limiting the 
Bisons to 19 yards rushing and 73 
yards through the air. Senior tri
captain Dave WiIIiams was credited 
with seven tackles from his defensive 
end position, and defensive back Mark 
Granville-Smith had an interception in 
addition to some of the game's hardest 
hits. Glacken also cited guard Kevin 
Boland and safety Jim Corcoran for 
their fine play. 

S1. Peter's was the first team to 
score against the Hoyas this season, 
but the Peacocks still came out on the, 
short·end ofa 26-15 score, The Hoyas, \ 
trailing 7-0 after the first period, ex
ploded for 21 points in the second 
quarter and never looked back. "It 
was a very typical S1. Peter's team," 
commented Glacken. "Their kids are 
always very tough and physical." 

The Peacocks scored early on a 
52-yard pass play, but the Hoyas kept 
their poise and seized command of the 
contest in the second period. Jim Cor
coran capped a nine-play, 55-yard 
drive with a 27-yard field goal to nar-

row 81. Peter's lead to four points. 
Two minutes later, quarterback Bob 
Gerard put the Hoyas ahead to stay 
with a 66-yard touchdown jaunt. 
Georgetown opened a 15-7 lead later in 
the period as Steve Schuerele ran the 
ball over from four yards out, and Jim 
Corcoran closed out the first half scor
ing with a 55-yard runback of an in
tercepted pass, giving the visitors a 
21-7 halftime lead. It was Corcoran's 
sixth interception of the year, placing 
him among the nation's leaders in that 
category. 

Corcoran added his second field 
goal of the day, a 42-yarder, in the 
third period to raise Georgetown's 
lead to 24-7. In the fourth quarter, St. 
Peter's centered the ball into their own 
end zone from punt formation for a 
safety, giving the Hoyas a 24-7 bulge. 
S!. Peter's added a last period 
touchdown and conversion to bring 
the final count to 26-l5, 

Quarterback Bob Gerard led the 
onslaught, rushing for 138 yards and a 
touchdown in 17 carries, and com
pleting three passes for another 20 
yards. Fullback John Federico was 
also very effective, gaining 72 yards in 
21 carries. "They took away our out
side game," said Glacken, "but Bobby 
Gerard has as good a running game as 
any quarterback we'e ever had here." 

Jim Corcoran's two interceptions 
and two field goals earned him yet 
another all-star berth. Tri-captain 
Gump Mulcahy alsp played a fine 
defensive game. Hampered by a 
hamstring injury earlier in the season, 
the senior linebacker was in on 11 
tackles against the Peacocks. The 
Hoya defense ranks high in Division 
III in several statistical areas. 

Saturday, the Hoyas entertain a 
dangerous Johns Hopkins team on 
Kehoe field at 1 :00 PM. Hopkins 
returns 25 lettermen from last year's 
team, including several key offensive 
performers. "They play a wide-open 
offense with plenty of flanker move
ment" noted Glacken. The Hoyas 
prev~iled 42-20 a year ago. The series 
between the two teams is tied at three 
victories apiece. 

YATES FIELD HOUSE 
INTRAMURALS/Recreation 

Earlybird Basketball 
SemiFinals: 

Run & Gun 39 
God Squad 3S 

Vegematics 37 
Physics Grads 34 

Championship Game Run & Gun 30 God Squad 2S 
Team Basketball 

Football 

Entries available now! 
Deadline Thurs. Oct. 25, 5:00 PM 
Mandatory Captain's Meeting Mon, Oct. 29 
7:00 PM in Yates Conference Room 

League A Junior's Farm 
Leag)le B Loony Doons 
League C Out of Hand 
League D Macaronies 

Men's Dorm: League A 1st N. South 
League B 4th Healy 
League C 6th Harbin 

Women's Dorm: 

OTHER EVENTS: 

League A 2nd St. Mary's 
League B 2nd N. South 

The Turkey is Coming!!! 
Watch for Further details. 


